Protein expression profiling of some osteoclastogenic markers in Rheumatoid arthritis: an in-vitro and insilico study



## $\mathbf{B}\mathbf{Y}$

# Sidrah Anjum NUST201260326MASAB91012F

Atta-ur-Rahman School of Applied Biosciences, National University of Sciences and Technology, 2014

## Protein expression profiling of some osteoclastogenic markers in Rheumatoid arthritis: an in-vitro and in-silico study

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirement for the degree of Master of Science In Healthcare Biotechnology



### Sidrah Anjum

#### NUST201260326MASAB91012F

Supervised by: Dr. Attya Bhatti

Atta-ur-Rahman School of Applied Biosciences, National University of Sciences and Technology,

Islamabad, Pakistan.

2014

Add scanned th4 form

Dedicated to my loving parents

## **Table of Contents**

Ackno	wledgements	. i
List of	Abbreviations	. i
List of	Tablesv	ii
List of	Figures	X
Abstra	net xi	iv
Introd	uction	1
1.1.	Rheumatoid Arthritis	. 1
1.2	Prevalence	. 2
1.3.	Diagnosis	. 3
1.4.	Risk factors	. 5
1.5.	Pathogenesis of Rheumatoid arthritis	. 8
1.6.	RA and associated proteins	17
1.7.	Therapeutic approaches	20
1.8.	Hypothesis	21
1.9.	Aims of study	22
1.10.	Impact of study	22

## Table of Contents

Review	eview of Literature23	
Mater	rials and Methods41	
3.1	Sample collection	
3.2	Serum separation	
3.3	Protein quantification using Bradford's Assay 41	
3.4	Western blotting	
3.5	Comet Assay	
3.6	Statistical Analysis	
3.7	In-silico virtual screening 50	
Result	ts53	
4.1.	Physical parameters of patients	
4.2.	Protein quantification by Bradford assay54	
4.3.	Western Blotting	
4.4.	Comet Assay	
4.5.	Selection of target and ligands	
4.6.	Isolation of binding pocket	
4.7.	Docking	
4.8.	Estimation of ligand-protein interactions56	
4.9.	Pharmacophore modeling and validation	

4.10. Virtual screening and hit identification	
Discussion	113
Conclusion	120
Future Perspectives	121
References	122

#### Acknowledgements

"In the name of Allah, the Entirely Merciful, the Especially Merciful."

"[All] praise is [due] to Allah, Lord of the worlds."

(The Holy Qur'an: Surat Al-Fātiĥah, Translation of Ayaat1-2)

I thankfully acknowledge the countless blessings of Allah (Subhanu Wa Ta'ala), the Creator of the entire universe, Who created me as a human being and blessed me with highly valuable blessings in the form of my life, my religion Islam, my perfect body, perfect health, peace, prosperity, light of knowledge, excellent education, the company of excellent family members and relatives, excellent amenities of life and facilities, and great opportunities for seeking knowledge from honourable teachers. I offer my heartiest thanks to Allah (Subhanu Wa Ta'ala) from the core of my heart for enabling me to complete my MS research project and write this thesis.

It is a matter of immense pleasure for me to heartily thank all of my thesis committee members including my honourable Supervisor Assistant Professor Dr. Attya Bhatti (Head of Department of Healthcare Biotechnology, ASAB) and honourable External Supervisor Assistant Professor Dr. Ishrat Jabeen (RCMS, NUST), Dr. Peter John (Principal, ASAB) and Dr. Tauqeer Ahmed for their highly generous and highly valuable supervisory academic contributions to my research work.

Particularly, I express my special thanks for my honourable Principal Supervisor Dr. Attya Bhatti for being extraordinarily sincere, affectionate, generous, and cooperative in

## Acknowledgements

extremely professionally and competently inspiring me, encouraging me, teaching me, comprehensively guiding me, advising me, facilitating me, reviewing several drafts of my thesis, and providing extremely useful critical comments, insights, and comprehensive guidelines (for improving the contents of my thesis), which culminated in this final form of the thesis. I cannot forget her generosity of always happily welcoming me in her good offices without any prior appointments.

Moreover, it is a matter of immense pleasure for me to express my special thanks for my honourable Associate Supervisor Dr. Ishrat Jabeen for her extraordinarily generous supervision of my research, for her highly valuable and constructive academic guidance, for her highly generous encouragement, and for her generous comments during the entire process of completion of this project. I also heartily thank her for her regular participation in our academic meetings. I received a generous academic gift of highly valuable wealth of knowledge of applied bioinformatics and computational drug design from her.

In particular, it is a matter of immense pleasure for me to express my heart-felt thanks formy honourable father Dr. Muhammad Iqbal Anjum and my honourable mother Mrs. Rukhsana Mir, who expressed their highly valuable best wishes for me to excel in the arena of education. My honourable parents generously arranged and financed my education as well as always prayed for my highly successful academic career. Of course, it is also a matter of immense pleasure for me to acknowledge the highly generous prayers, cooperation, and efforts of my all honourable family members for my academic success. I express my special heart-felt thanks for my husbandMr. Imad-ul-Haque for his highly admirable patience and support during the last stages of my research work. I also express my special heart-felt thanks for my sisters Haneen Anjum, Zuhaa Anjum and brothers, Muhammad Nabeel Anjum and Muhammad Saneem Anjum for their moral support and encouragement.

Especially, I express my special thanks for my research fellows, Dr. Mirza Muhammad Fahd qadir and Mr. Usman Ashraf for their outstanding generosity, motivation and cooperation throughout our research work. They have always been there for my support and help whenever I needed. Their passion for quality research is truly commendable. I cannot forget how they facilitated me in my research at every step.

In the end, I would like to thank all of my lab fellows including Ms. Asima Zia, Ms. Ayesha Kiyani, Ms. Maria Arshad, Ms. Sidrah Jahangir, Ms. Farah Alam Gill, Ms. Tayyaba Sadaf, Ms. Hafsa Inam, Ms. Fatima darakhshan and Ms. Huma Syed for their moral and academic support and maintaining a friendly work environment in the lab.

Sidrah Anjum

A_acc	Hydrogen bond acceptors
a_don	Hydrogen bond donors
ACCP	Anti-cyclic Citrullinated Peptide
ACPA	Anti-citrullinated protein antibodies
ADMET	absorption, distribution, metabolism, and excretion - toxicity
aPKC	atypical protein kinase C
APS	Ammonium persulfate
b_rotN	Number of rotatable bonds
BM	Bone Marrow
CAII	Carbonic anhydrase II
CAIs	Carbonic anhydrase Inhibitors
CamKIV	Calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase type IV
CAPN1	Calpain 1
CAPN2	Calpain 2
CAT	Catalase

CCD	Charged coupled Device
CCL21	Chemokine (C-C motif) ligand 21
CCR6	Chemokine receptor 6
CD40	CD40 molecule, TNF receptor superfamily member 5
CEP	C-Terminally Encoded Peptide
CREB	cAMP response element-binding protein
CTLA4	cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4
CXCL12	C-X-C motif chemokine 12
DAP12	DNAX Activating Protein of 12KDa
DMARDs	Disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DW	Deep water
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
ERK	Extracellular signal-regulated kinases
FCGR3A	Gamma Fc region receptor III-A
FcRγ	Fc receptor Gamma
G-CSF	Granulocyte-colony stimulating factor
GH	Growth hormone

GPx	Glutathione peroxidase
НАТ	Histone acetyltransferase
hCAII	Human Carbonic anhydrase II
HDAC	Histone deacetylase
HLA	Human leukocyte antigen
HRP	Horseradish peroxidase
IC <sub>50</sub>	Half maximal inhibitory concentration
IFN-γ	Interferon gamma
IKK	IkB kinase
IL	Interleukin
IRF5	Interferon regulatory factor
ITAMs	Immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs
JNK	c-Jun N-terminal kinases
LIGHT	Tumor-necrosis factor (TNF) superfamily member (TNFSF14)
LMPA	Low-Melting-Point Alloy
MAPKs	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MEKKs	Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase kinase
MEKs	Mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase

MMP	Matrix Metalloproteinase
NFATc3	Nuclear factor of activated T-cells, cytoplasmic, calcineurin-
dependent 3	
NF-ĸB	Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells
NIK	NF-kappa-B-inducing kinase
NMA	N-methyl-DL-aspartate
NOX4	NADPH oxidase 4
NSAIDs	Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs
OC	Osteoclasts
OD	Optical density
OSCAR	Osteoclast-associated immunoglobulin-like receptor
p38	P38 mitogen-activated protein kinases
p55	Palmitoylated membrane protein 1
p62	Nucleoporin p62
PAD14	peptidyl arginine deiminase, type IV
PBS	Phosphate buffer saline
PDB	Protein Data Bank
PEST	proline (P), glutamic acid (E), serine (S), and threonine (T)
ΡLCγ2	Phospholipase Cγ2

РТН	Parathyroid Hormone
PTPN22	Protein tyrosine phosphatase, non-receptor type 22
RA	Rheumatoid arthritis
RANK	Receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B
RANKL	Receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B ligand
RF	Rheumatoid Factor
RGD	Arginylglycylaspartic acid
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
SCGE	Single Cell Gel Electrophoresis
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
SLE	Systemic lupus erythematosus
SNPs	Single nucleotide polymorphisms
SOD	Superoxide dismutase
TAB1	TGF-Beta Activated Kinase 1/MAP3K7 Binding Protein 1
TAB2	TGF-Beta Activated Kinase 1/MAP3K7 Binding Protein 2
TAK1	TGF-Beta-Activated Kinase 1
TEMED	Tetramethylethylenediamine
TGF-β	Tumor Growth Factor-Beta

TNFSF14	Tumor necrosis factor ligand superfamily member 14
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor alpha
TPSA	Topological polar surface area:
TRAF1	TNF receptor-associated factor 1
TRAP	Tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase
TWEAK	TNF-Related Weak Inducer of Apoptosis
TWHF	Tripterygium wilfordii Hook. F

## List of Tables

Table 3.1. 20% SDS gel preparation reagent amount (µl)
Table 3.2. 1x SDS gel-loading buffer for Western blotting
Table 3.3 Western blotting transfer buffer (1000 ml) 45
Table 3.4. Western blotting blocking buffer 46
Table 3.5. Blocking solution
Table 4.1 Protein concentrations in serum samples 86
Table 4.2 Paired Samples Statistics of CAII expression in RA patients and controls87
Table 4.3 Paired Samples Correlations of CAII expression in RA patients and controls .87
Table 4.4 Paired Samples Test for CAII expression in RA patients and controls    88
Table 4.5 Paired Samples Statistics of Calpain expression in RA patients and controls 88
Table 4.6 Paired Samples Correlations of Calpain expression in RA patients and controls89
Table 4.7 Paired Samples Test for Calpain expression in RA patients and controls89
Table 4.8 Paired Samples Statistics of NFATc3 expression in RA patients and controls.90
Table 4.9 Paired Samples Correlations of NFATc3 expression in RA patients and
controls90
Table 4.10 Paired Samples Test for NFATc3 expression in RA patients and controls91
Table 4.11 Paired Samples Statistics of TNF- $\alpha$ expression in RA patients and controls91
Table 4.12 Paired Samples Correlations of TNF-α expression in RA patients and controls92
Table 4.13 Paired Samples Test for TNF- $\alpha$ expression in RA patients and controls92
Table 4.14 Descriptives for tail length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2
treated cells

## List of Tables

Table 4.15 ANOVA test for tail length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and
H2O2 treated cells
Table 4.16 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for tail length obtained in comet assay
for normal, RA and H2O295
Table 4.17 Descriptives for comet length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and
H2O2 treated cells
Table 4.18. ANOVA test for comet length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and
H2O2 treated cells
Table 4.19 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for comet length obtained in comet
assay for normal, RA and H2O298
Table 4.20 Descriptives for comet area obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and
H2O2 groups
Table 421 ANOVA test for comet area obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and
H2O2 treated cells
Table 4.22 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for comet area obtained in comet assay
for normal, RA and H2O2100
Table 4.23 Descriptives for percentage DNA in tail obtained in comet assay for normal,
RA and H2O2 groups102
Table 4.24 ANOVA test for percentage DNA in tail obtained in comet assay for normal,
RA and H2O2 treated cells
Table 4.25 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for percentage DNA in tail obtained in
comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2104

## List of Tables

Table 4.26 Descriptives for percentage DNA in head obtained in comet assay for normal,
RA and H2O2 groups105
Table 4.27 ANOVA test for percentage DNA in head obtained in comet assay for normal,
RA and H2O2 treated cells
Table 4.28 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for percentage DNA in head obtained in
comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2107
Table 4.29 Descriptives for olive moment obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and
H2O2 groups
Table 4.30 ANOVA test for Olive moment obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and
H2O2 treated cells
Table 4.31 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for percentage DNA in head obtained in
comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2110
Table 4.32 List of six most active compounds against CAII (IC50 < 1 nM)111
Table 4.33 Distances between pharmacophoric features
Table 4.34 List of descriptors and their ranges observed in known 'actives'112
Table 4.35. List of identified hits along with their descriptor values

Figure 1.1. A comparison of a normal and RA affected joint
Figure 1.2. Pathogenesis of bone erosion, a characteristic of RA16
Figure 1.3 Osteoclastogenic factors in RANKL pathway19
Figure 2.1. Normal bone remodeling mechanism27
Figure 2.2. Mechanism of osteoclastic bone resorption
Figure 2.3 (a) The structure of HCA II
Figure 4.1: Standard Curve obtained using Bradford assay for protein quantification59
Figure 4.2. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of
actin in RA patients and controls60
Figure 4.3. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of
CAII in RA patients and controls60
Figure 4.4. Graphic representation of mean normalized expression of CAII in RA patients
and controls
Figure 4.5. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of
Calpain in RA patients and controls61
Figure 4.6. Graphic representation of mean normalized expression of Calpain in RA
patients and controls
Figure 4.7. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of
NFATc3 in RA patients and controls
Figure 4.9. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of
TNF-α in RA patients and controls

Figure 4.10. Graphic representation of mean normalized expression of TNF- $\alpha$ in RA
patients and controls
Figure 4.11. Comet Assay: A representative snapshot of a human lymphocyte from a RA
patient showeding the DNA damage in the cells of the patient64
Figure 4.12 Comet Assay: A representative snapshot of a human lymphocyte from a
healthy individual showeding no DNA damage in controls
Figure 4.13 Comet Assay: A representative snapshot of a human lymphocyte from a
healthy individual treated with H2O2 showeding DNA damage
Figure 4.14 Graphic representation of mean tail length in micrometers obtained in comet
assay for control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups
Figure 4.15 Graphic representation of mean comet length in micrometers obtained in
comet assay for control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups68
Figure 4.16 Graphic representation of mean comet area obtained in comet assay for
control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups69
Figure 4.17 Graphic representation of mean percentage DNA in tail obtained in comet
assay for control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups70
Figure 4.18. Graphic representation of mean percentage DNA in head obtained in comet
assay for control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups
Figure 4.19. Graphic representation of mean olive moment obtained in comet assay for
control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups72
Figure 4.20. Carbonic anhydrase II with co-crystallized ligand (PDB ID: 4ITP)73
Figure 4.21. Ligand binding pocket of CAII isolated using MOE73
Figure 4.22. CHEMBL218490 docked in the active site of CA II74

Figure 4.23. CHEMBL79939 docked in the active site of CA II74								
Figure 4.24. CHEMBL69114 docked into the active site of CA II75								
Figure 4.25. CHEMBL417975 docked into the active site of CA II75								
Figure 4.26. CHEMBL543319 docked into the active site of CA II76								
Figure 4.27. CHEMBL553832 docked into the active site of CA II76								
Figure 4.28. A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between								
CHEMBL218490 and CAII77								
Figure 4.29. A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL79939								
and CAII77								
Figure 4.30. A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL69114								
and CAII								
Figure 4.31. A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between								
CHEMBL417975 and CAII78								
Figure 4.32. A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between								
CHEMBL543319 and CAII79								
Figure 4.33. A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between								
CHEMBL553832 and CAII79								
Figure 4.34. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between								
CHEMBL218490 and CAII80								
Figure 4.35. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL79939								
and CAII								
Figure 4.36. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL69114								
and CAII								

Figure	4.37.	А	3D	representation	of	ligand-protein	interactions	between		
CHEMBL417975 and CAII81										
Figure	4.38.	А	3D	representation	of	ligand-protein	interactions	between		
CHEMBL543319 and CAII82										
Figure 4.39. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL										
CHEMBL553832 and CAII82										
Figure 4.40. 3D pharmacophore model										
Figure	4.41.	A v	isual	representation	of t	he distances c	omputed betv	veen the		
pharmacophoric features of the pharmacophore model										
Figure 4	.42 Che	mica	l struc	ture of Alfuzosin	l			85		
Figure 4	.43 Che	mica	l struc	ture of Sulpiride				85		
Figure 4	.43 Che	mica	l struc	ture of Prazosin.				85		

#### Abstract

Rheumatoid Arthritis is a chronic polyarthritic autoimmune condition associated with joint erosion and synovial hyperplasia. Bone resorption in RA is a characteristic of disease pathogenesis. RANKL signaling pathway is the main pathway involved in bone resorption via osteoclastogenesis. Many factors activated downstream RANKL signaling pathway exhibit elevated expression levels in RA and have been targeted for therapeutic purposes. In this study, protein expression profiling of human carbonic anhydrase II, m-Calpain, NFATc3 and TNF-alpha have been elucidated by using the technique of western blotting. The results showeded their increased expression in the serum of RA patients. Furthermore, since these proteins are inflammatory markers and inflammation is tightly associated with oxidative stress, the DNA damage status due to this oxidative stress is assessed in this study using comet assay. The results showeded that lymphocytes from RA patients demonstrate detectable DNA damage. Moreover, in-silico virtual screening has been used to screen the DrugBank for the identification of new hit compounds exhibiting the potential to target human carbonic anhydrase II and inhibit its activity. For this, docking and pharmacophore modeling approaches were used. Three new hit elucidated. First one, Supiride, compounds were belongs to a class of Benzenesulphonamides which is the mostwell-studied class of compounds known till now. The other two compounds, alfuzosin and Prazosin are quinzolamines, which is a novel prediction since compounds of this class have never been reported as CAIs nor used for the treatment of RA.

## Introduction

#### 1.1. Rheumatoid Arthritis

Rheumatoid Arthritis (RA), affecting about 1% of the world population, is a chronic polyarthritic autoimmune condition characterized by colossal joint destruction as a consequence of synovial hyperplasia (McInnes et al., 2011; Panati et al., 2012). In Fig 1.1 comparison between normal joints and those affected with Rheumatoid Arthritis is showedn. Although etiology of Rheumatoid Arthritis is not known per se, the "Bermuda triangle" of genetic, environmental factors and autoimmunity has been known to trigger the onset and perpetuation of synovitis underlying RA (Van der Woude et al., 2010; Szodoray et al., 2010; Klareskog et al., 2007; Mahdi et al., 2009). Research studies of rheumatoid synoviocytes conducted to gain insights into the pathogenesis of bone erosion have led to the unraveling of their altered phenotype in RA patients (Davis *et al.*, 2003). Bone and articular cartilage are invaded by pannus which is a fibrovascular structure formed as a result of proliferation of synoviocytes. Radiographic exams reveal that the symptoms of joint erosion in RA arise in very early stages and exacerbate with the advancement of the disease causing acute structural and functional impairment associated with major odds of mortality and morbidity (Takeuchi et al., 2013). The environmental causes include smoking, bronchial stress and infectious agents. Infiltration of synovial compartment by leukocytes, imbalanced levels of chemokines, synovial hyperplasia accompanied by hypoxic conditions and neoangiogenesis are all characteristics of synovitis underlying RA pathogenesis.

In addition, RA is also characterized by system complications like pulmonary, psychological and cardiovascular and brain-related problems (McInnes *et al.*, 2011).

#### **1.2.** Prevalence

Prevalence of RA is significantly diversified in both geographical and chronological context throughout the world. Around 0.5 to 1% of the world population is afflicted with the RA while 0.55 to 0.75% Pakistanis have been suffering from the disease (Silman and Pearson, 2002). People with ages between 30 and 50 are the most vulnerable ones for the onset of disease. Nevertheless, the disease symptoms can appear at any other age as well (Rindfleisch and Muller, 2005). Odds of RA incidence exhibit gender bias as the women are observed to be three times more exposed to the risk of suffering from the disease as compared to men. Furthermore, socioeconomic status also results in the fluctuations in RA prevalence rate. Results of epidemiological studies conducted in Serbia in 2013 showeded 0.35% RA prevalence which is close to that of France (0.31%) and lower than Lithuania (0.55%) and Pakistan (0.55%-0.75%) (Zlatković-Švenda et al., 2013). According to a recent study regarding the estimation of incidence rate of RA in Algeria showeded 0.15% prevalence. RA incidence rates are much lower in Sub-Saharan African countries (less than 0.05% to 0.9%) as compared to all other regions of the world (0.33% in Southern European countries, 0.50% in Northern European countries and 0.35% in developing countries) all having a female-to-male ratio around 3 (Slimani and Ladjouze-Rezig, 2014). Epidemiological study in Taiwan showeded the prevalence rate of 15.8 cases per 100,000 and a mortality rate of 14.7 deaths per 1000 person-years (Kuo et al., 2013). Likewise, RA incidence lies in the same range (0.44%) as that of other European countries showeding a higher incidence rate in women as compared to men and older ages as compared to younger

people (Otsa *et al.*, 2013). Similarly, prevalence of RA in Sweden is found to be 41 per 100,000 with the rates spiking at the ages between 70 to 80 for both sexes (Eriksson *et al.*, 2013).

#### 1.3. Diagnosis

Following RA diagnostic criteria proposed by American College of Rheumatology (ACR) in 2010, needs to be satisfied for the definite RA diagnosis (Aletaha *et al.*, 2010):

- ✓ Presence of Rheumatoid Factor
- ✓ Presence of anti-CCP autoantibodies.
- ✓ Presence of synovitis in at least 1 joint.
- ✓ A total score of 6 or higher out of a total score of 10 from four separate domains which include:
- 1. Number and site of involved joints (score ranging from 0 to 5).
- 2. Serological aberrations (score ranging from 0 to 3).
- 3. Augmented acute phase reaction (score ranging from 0 to 1)
- 4. Duration of the disease (2 levels ranging from 0 to 1)



Figure 1.1. A comparison of a normal and RA affected joint (Van der Woude et al., 2010)

#### 1.4. Risk factors

Although the exact etiology of Rheumatoid Arthritis still remains obscure, an intricate web of a multitude of factors have been reported to be involved in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis in a plethora of studies. These factors entail a broad horizon including the very basic one base pair mutations (SNPs) in various genes, gene-gene interactions, geneenvironment interactions, autoimmunity and the most recently studied epigenetics.

#### 1.4.1. Genetics

A large number of genetic factors have been associated with the pathogenesis of RA with 60% heritability (MacGregor et al., 2000). Genetic factors involved in the disease production of RA can be broadly classified into HLA and non-HLA genes. HLA genes play prognostic and pathogenic roles in RA. In RA, HLA contributes about 30-50% to the disease development. An intricate hierarchy of risk factors is conferred by various HLA-DRB1 genotypes including HLA-DRB1\*01, DRB1\*04 and DRB1\*10, DRB1\*13 (HLA-DR13) and DRB\*15 (HLA-DR15) (van der Helm-van Mil et al., 2005; du Montcel et al., 2005; van der Woude et al., 2010). The prognostic role of HLA genes pertains to the presence of Citrulline in the antigen binding pockets of HLADRB1\*1001 resulting in the T-cell mediated production of anti-CCP antibodies which are the main diagnostic marker of Rheumatoid arthritis (van der Helm-van Milet al., 2007). In addition to the HLA-DR, several non-HLA susceptible genes have also been reported. Among the 31 confirmed non-HLA loci involved in RA risk, probably the strongest associations have been found with PTPN22and PAD14 genes (Boissier et al., 2012). Other significant, confirmed loci constitute TRAF1, CTLA4, IRF5, STAT4, FCGR3A, IL6ST, IL2RA, IL2RB, CCL21, CCR6, CD40 and others. In summary, more than 30 genes have been linked with the disease and these genetic factors comprise around 50 % of RA susceptibility linked genetic

variants (Bax *et al.*, 2011). However, because of the polygenic nature of the pathology, colossal genetic diversity and the intricacies associated with the interpretation of genome wide studies in RA, the exact genetic causes are being difficult to reach a concluding point. Furthermore, another finding that poses major doubts on genetics as the major causation of RA, is the low concordance rate in identical twins (only 15%) implying a prodigious role of other 'non-genetic' factors in the production of RA (Svendsen *et al.*, 2013).

#### 1.4.2. Epigenetics

The alterations in gene activity/expression with no change in the primary sequence of DNA i.e. epigenetics has also been elucidated to play a role in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Various genomic regions in RA patients have been found to be differentially methylated. This includes the hypomethylation of the promoter region of *CXCL12* gene (Karouzakis *et al.*, 2011). Differential expression of methylated genes including HLA region, chromatin-modifying enzymes and increased HAT vs HDAC expression are all being observed in RA epigenetic expression profile leading to arthritic symptoms (Liu *et al.*, 2013; Glant *et al.*, 2013).

#### **1.4.3 Gene-environment interactions**

A multitude of environmental factors have been found to impinge upon the genetic makeup thereby increasing the odds of RA occurrence. Correlation of oxidative stress with RA has been investigated in detail lately. Increased levels of reactive oxygen species including super oxides and hydrogen peroxides exhibit a momentous correlation with the disease perpetuation in RA by causing damage of articular damage associated with hyperplasia thereby implicating the potential of ROS as biomarkers for evaluation of disease extremity (Datta*et al.*, 2014). In

### Introduction

addition, as a result of inflammatory processes in RA, various pro-inflammatory cytokines also play their roles in oxidative damage. For instance, TGF- $\beta$ , stimulates bone degradation in rheumatoid arthritis in a dual fashion (Yan*et al.*, 2001). Firstly, it instigates the NADPH oxidase 4 (NOX4) expression and secondly, it has an implicated role in the production of ROS like H<sub>2</sub>0<sub>2</sub> and hence the oxidative stress generation (Ismail*et al.*, 2009; Takac*et al.*, 2011). Other proinflammatory mediators secreted downstream NF- $\kappa$ B and IKKs entail pro-inflammatory enzymes responsible for synovial hyperplasia, generation of adhesion molecules, MMPs, leukotrienes and prostaglandins. Other comprise RNS, kinins, eicosanoids and pro-inflammatory cytokines like IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-12, TNF- $\alpha$ , IFN- $\gamma$ and IL-6 (Mirshafiey and Mohsenzadegan, 2008; Van Lint and Libert, 2007).

Smoking cigarettes, another recently well-established environmental factor responsible for RA, has been reported as a cause of citrullation and hence the anti-CCP antibodies (Pedersen*et al.*, 2006; Michou*et al.*, 2008). The risk is, however dependent only upon the HLA-DRB1\*SEgenotype and is linked with the presence of anti-CEP-1 subtype of anti-CCP RA antibodies (van der Helm-van Mil*et al.*, 2007; Linn-Rasker*et al.*, 2006). Although the mechanistic aspects entailing how exactly the smoke leads to the production of anti-CEP-1 antibodies in RA remains obscure, the potential of smoke to trigger recruitment of immune cells, augmentation of CRP levels, fibrinogen, IL-6, IL-1 $\alpha$  and TNF- $\alpha$  is well-documented (Costenbader and Karlson, 2006).

Likewise, infection is also an etiological environmental factor associated with RA. Infection with Porphyromonas (P.) gingivalis leads to the citrullination of the proteins thereby leading to the generation of anti-CCP antibodies (Mikuls,*et al.*, 2009). The mode of operation of the infectious agents in RA pathogenesis, however, remains obscure.

7

#### 1.5. Pathogenesis of Rheumatoid arthritis

#### 1.5.1. The immune system

Rheumatoid arthritis is characterized with the production of disease-specific autoantibodies against citrullinated proteins. These antibodies are themselves under the control of various gene-environment interactions. Mostly, the famous Rheumatoid factor, though not an immune auto-reactive specific to RA, has been used as part of the RA diagnostic criteria (Arnett *et al.*, 1988). Further studies have elucidated anti-keratin and anti-perinuclear factor exhibiting citrullin-specific reaction with mature filaggrin in Rheumatoid arthritis (Simon *et al.*, 1993; Schellekens *et al.*, 1998; Sebbag *et al.*, 1995). Anti-CCP antibodies tend to be recognized in the serum of patients even before the arthritic symptoms appear thus exhibiting tremendous prognostic potential (Wegner *et al.*, 2010).

Furthermore, pro-inflammatory cytokines like IL-1 and TNF- $\alpha$  have been observed to have elevated levels in RA synovium thereby indicating a significant correlation between immunity and synovitis. TNF- $\alpha$ , produced as a consequence of T-cells and stimulated macrophages, is majorly responsible for posing pro-inflammatory effects upon binding its receptor p55 (Sfikakis, 2010). IL-1, expressed at extremely elevated levels in RA, plays a significant role in inflammatory processes associated with RA (Bessis *et al.*, 2000). IL-21 is also reported to be involved in the promotion of osteoclastogenesis and a candidate for therapeutic intervention (Kwok *et al.*, 2012). Moreover, products of activated T-cells, like IL-17, TWEAK, IFN-gamma and G-CSF have been already been established as direct inducers of bone destruction via osteoclastogenesis (Kong *et al.*, 1999; Takayanagi *et al.*, 2000; Udagawa, 2003; O'Gradaigh and Compston, 2004; Polek *et al.*, 2003). Another member of TNF super family, TNFSF14, which is a type II transmembrane protein, also known as LIGHT, has been showedn to have elevated levels in RA RAW247.6 cells. LIGHT and TWEAK has been showedn to have induced osteoclastogenesis leading to systemic bone loss by RANKL-dependent pathway as well as by a mechanism independent of RANKL in RA (Edwards *et al.*, 2006; Park *et al.*, 2013). IL-17 is also involved in RANKL mRNA expression via osteoblast related synthesis of PGE2 which is dependent on COX2 pathway (Kotake *et al.*, 1999). IL-17 studies of bone articular and synovial explants from RA patients have showedn its implicated role in bone destruction process (Chabaud *et al.*, 2001). IL-23 induces the formation of osteoclasts from osteoclast precursor cells in an RANKL-independent process which is however dependent on IL-17, TNF- $\alpha$  and osteoprogerin (Yago *et al.*, 2007). IL-11 works for the sustenance of the osteoclastogenic process (Kawai *et al.*, 2006). Furthermore factors involved in osteoclastogenesis are up-regulated via the production of T-cells induced by IL-7 (Weitzmann *et al.*, 2000).

Another cytokine,TGF- $\beta$  also promotes RANKL-induced osteoclastogenesis via augmented levels of alphaV integrin subunit, thereby playing a role in the cell-cell fusion of osteoclasts (Chin *et al.*, 2003). There is an accumulating evidence supporting the increased bone resorption as a result of increased ROS production and hence the impaired redox status (Garrett *et al.*, 1990; Hwangand Putney, 2011; Lee *et al.*, 2005; Sasaki *et al.*, 2009). Moreover, NOX4 deficit mice showed osteopetrotic symptoms accompanied by flawed activation of NFATc1 and c-Jun via RANKL induction, implicating its indispensable role in osteoclastogenesis (Goettsch *et al.*, 2013). An overview of factors involved in RA pathogenesis is showedn in Fig 1.2.

#### 1.5.2 Molecular basis of osteoclastogenesis in RA: RANKL signaling pathway

Extensive research indicates that osteoclasts are the primary cells involved in the joint destruction in RA. Osteoclastogenesis takes place at a momentously accelerated rate in

### Introduction

Rheumatoid arthritis at a site at exterior to the marrow cavity, thereby leading to bone loss implicated in RA (Gravallese *et al.*, 2000). Consequently, abnormal bone resorption is the major pathology resulting in the functional impairment caused by rheumatoid arthritis (RA). It is supported by a multitude of research findings which suggest that synovial inflammatory tissue acts as a critical source of osteoclasts in RA by inducing localized osteoclastogenesis leading to loss in the bone mass (Fujikawa *et al.*, 1996; Takayanagi *et al.*, 1997; Gravallese *et al.*, 1998). The induction takes place as synovial tissue not only facilitates the population of osteoclast precursors, monocytes/macrophages, but also of the osteoclastogenic signal producing cells. Hence, overproduction of osteoclasts in RA suggests a significant connection between joint inflammation and structural damage. Hence, we would like to focus on the existing potential molecular agents involved in osteoclastogenesis which can be therapeutically targeted for the treatment and cure of RA.

Bone biology field has been greatly revolutionized since the unraveling of RANK-RANKL signaling pathway as the main pathway involved in osteoclastogenesis (Shigeyama *et al.*, 2000). Moreover, tremendous research in the area has provided insights into the molecular domains of osteoclast formation, differentiation and activation. This makes the expatiated comprehension of the processes of osteoclasts (OC) differentiation and activation inevitable. Fig 1.3 showeds the RANKL signaling pathway involved in bone resorption. Identifying the molecular potential therapeutic targets in the osteoclastogenesis will open new avenues into the treatment and diagnosis of the arthritic conditions.

Binding of RANKL to its receptor RANK leads to the activation of TRAF6 thereby inducing downstream classical and alternative NF- $\kappa$ B pathways. Classical pathway is induced via induction of p62 by aPKC. The alternative NF- $\kappa$ B pathway, is activated either via phosphorylation of IKK $\beta$  by aPKC or by phosphorylation of IKK complex by NIK as a result of TRAF6/TAK1/TAB1/TAB2 complex formation. This also results in the activation of MAPKs like p38, ERK and JNK via MEKKs and MEKs which induce AP-1/c-fos. In addition to its activation by NF-kB, AP-1/c-fos is also activated by CREB after its phosphorylation by CamKIV. AP-1/c-fos induction leads to the activation of NFATc1 while SH3BP2 plays its role in its nuclear translocation. Activation of NFATc1 leads to the downstream expression of various osteoclast specific genes like Cathepsin K, carbonic anhydrase II, TRAP and  $\beta$ 3 integrins. RANKL also induces downstream activation of src and OSCAR which lead to activation of Tec Kinases and ITAMs like DAP12 and FcR $\gamma$  respectively, all essential for osteoclastogenesis. PLC $\gamma$ 2 forming complex with gab2 thereby phosphorylating it leads to the recruitment to RANK to its osteoclastogenic signaling complex. An overview of RANKL signaling pathway is showedn in Fig 1.3.

#### **1.5.3 NF-кB pathway:**

Rel or NF- $\kappa$ B, a transcription factor complex, plays significant role in numerous biological processes and hence implicated in a number of disorders including autoimmune disorders. It is activated by RANK and activates various downstream proteins involved in osteoclastogenesis. Activation of NF-kB is an immediate molecular event that takes place via recruitment of TRAF6 by RANK in osteoclastogenesis (Franzoso *et al.*, 1997). Among five members of the NF-kB family, p50 (NF- $\kappa$ B 1) and p52 (NF- $\kappa$ B2) together play a role in osteoclastogenesis. Phenotype of p50-/- or p52-/- mice showeds no bone related abnormally. However knockout mice for both of the genes showed osteopetrotic phenotype implicating the essential role of the two genes in osteoclastogenesis (Takayanagi *et al.*, 2002). NF- $\kappa$ B expression levels and its DNA binding activity have been demonstrated to be augmented in RA patients

### Introduction

(McGovern *et al.*, 2012). Studies showed that administration of an NF-κB inhibitor results in profound reduction in osteoclastogenesis during the initial stages of the process as compared to the later stages thereby explaining its implicated role in the activation of early-stage immediate genes downstream of RANKL (Ishida *et al.*, 2002). An inhibitor of NF-kB, has been showedn to ameliorate arthritic symptoms via down-regulation of the key regulator of osteoclastogenesis in mice with collagen induced arthritis without impinging on any upstream molecules like M-CSF and RANK. Similarly, a peptide, known as NBD, has been showedn to selectively inhibit NF-kB with significant reduction in osteoclast mediated-bone loss (Soysa *et al.*, 2009).

#### 1.5.4 MAPK cascade

In addition to NF-kB/c-fos pathway, binding of RANK to its receptor RANK also leads to the subsequent activation of MAPK pathway including extracellular signal-related kinase (ERK), c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK) and p38 (Li *et al.*, 2011). MAPK signaling in RA occurs via a three-level cascade of kinases called MAPKs. MAPKs or MAP kinases are the serine/threonine/tyrosine-specific protein kinases which belong to (CDK/MAPK/GSK3/CLK) group of kinases. Involvement of MAPK cascade has been reported in rheumatic conditions (Sweeney *et al.*, 2004; Schett *et al.*, 2000). MAPKKK or MEKKs are the most upstream kinases which work in connection with GTPases like Rho and Ras, the latter being associated with chronic synovial inflammation (Marinissen *et al.*, 2001). Nitrogen-containing biphosphate drugs inhibit Ras thereby showeding anti resorptive effects (Luckman *et al.*, 1998; Fisher *et al.*, 1999). MEKKs activate downstream MAPKKs which in turn, activate p38 and JNK pathways. MKK-7 specifically activates JNK pathway while MKK-4, in some cases also lead to phosphorylated activation of p38MAPK in addition to JNK (Yan *et al.*, 1994, Blank *et al.*, 1996, Gerwins *et al.*, 1997). MEKK-1 has been showedn to have elevated levels in RA patients as well as in cultured
synoviocytes, which also overly express MEKK-2 (Hammaker *et al.*, 2004). Other MAPKKKs like TAK1 and MTK specifically activate p38MPAK via induction of MKK-3 and MKK-6 (Takekawa *et al.*, 1997, Yamaguchi et al. 1995). TAK1 has been reported to have augmented levels in synovial tissues and synoviocytes in RA patients (Hammaker *et al.*, 2004). MKK-3 and MMK-6 have been reported to specifically induce p38 whereas MEK-1 and MEK-2 are basically responsible for the activation of ERKs (Boyle *et al.*, 2014; Fanger *et al.*, 1997). An inhibitor of MEK-1 has showedn to block differentiation of osteoclasts precursors thus implicating its role in osteoclastogenesis. Blocking of Mek <sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> via a strong specific inhibitor ARRY-162 in AIA, which has entered phase-II clinical trials corroborates their therapeutic potential (Lindstrom *et al.*, 2010). Hence, pharmacological intervention which blocks their activity or JNK knockout transfection results in repression of RANKL-mediated osteoclast formation (Ikeda *et al.*, 2008).

MKKs, downstream to MAPKKKs, are responsible for phosphorylating p38MAPK. The most significant MKKs are MKK-3 and MKK-6 which is evident from the p38 lacking phenotype of the mice with double knockout mutation for both of these MKKs (Cong *et al.*, 1999). MKK-3 leads to the preferential induction of p38MAPK in synovial fibroblast as a result of their exposure to TNF and IL1 (the proinflammatory cytokines) (Inoue *et al.*, 2006, Moriguchi *et al.*, 1996). Overexpression of p38 also leads to the increased expression of MKK-3 and MKK-6 in the patients with RA (Chabaud-Riou *et al.*, 2004). As a result, p38 is strongly expressed in synovial membrane and in the osteoclasts at the site of synovial invasion (Hayer *et al.*, 2005). P38 and other MAPKs also control regulation of MMPs.

Hence increased MAPK levels implicate increased MMP and thus increased collagen destruction (Liacini *et al.*, 2003, Suzuki *et al.*, 2000). This is corroborated by alleviation of cartilage destructive symptoms via p38 blockade (Zwerina *et al.*, 2006) In addition; SCIO-469

13

# Introduction

another p38 inhibitor has showedn to block osteoclastogenic process by preventing formation of osteoclasts (Nguyen *et al.*, 2006). A JNK- specific inhibitor, SP600125, has also showedn to inhibit anti-apoptotic characteristics of osteoclasts (Ikeda *et al.*, 2008). Hence, the accumulating evidence suggests the therapeutic potential of MAPK cascade.

#### 1.5.5 AP-1/c-fos

AP-1 is a transcription factor complex with c-Fos being an essential constituent of the AP-1 transcription factor complex activated via RANK induction (Wagner et al., 2005, Johnson et al., 1992, Teitelbaum, 2004). C-Fos belongs to the Fos family of transcription factors and is responsible for the induction of NFATc1, the master regulator of osteoclastogenesis. This makes c-Fos an indispensible factor for osteoclastogenesis. Complete blockage of osteoclastogenesis occurs as a result of c-Fos knockout mutations in mice thereby displaying severe osteopetrotic symptoms (Wang et al., 1992, Kim et al., 2013). Levels of AP-1 and c-fos have not only been reported to be higher in RA patients but the bone resorption process in RA is also implicated to be the ultimate result of c-fos overexpression (Han et al., 1998). An inhibitor designed by pharmacophore modeling was showed tto be able to selectively inhibit AP-1/c-fos thereby resolving the arthritic condition (Harris et al., 1990). This implies that function of these proteins is indispensible for osteoclastogenesis making them potential therapeutic targets (Takayanagi et al., 2005, Asagiri et al., 2005). An attempt to inhibit AP-1 expression at transcriptional level using a sequence specific AP-1 binding oligonucleotides in has already been showedn to be successful in alleviating bone erosion symtoms in a dose-dependent, sequence specific manner (Aliprantis et al., 2008). A new drug, T-5224, has also been computationally designed to inhibit AP-1/c-fos suggesting their therapeutic potential (Miyazaki et al., 2012).

# **1.5.6 Cartilage damage**

The pathological alterations in RA entail destruction of the synovial membrane, formation of rheumatoid nodules accompanied by inflammation of the surrounding blood vessels (rheumatoid vasculitis). Normally, synovial fluid present in the synovial lining of joint capsule greases the joints. The synovial lining bears a width of 2 or 3 cells, which thickens in case of RA leading to inflammation and thus the irremediable impairment of the articular cartilage and joint capsule since a scar-tissue called "pannus" substitutes these structures. After the first prompting event, presumably exposure to an infection and an autoimmune reaction, macrophages and fibroblasts in the synovium commence uncontrolled proliferation of endothelial cells. These endothelial cells have an implicated role in immune response. Moreover, angiogenesis takes place and small clots occlude the small blood vessels. With the passage of time, the eroded synovial tissue continues growing in an irregular pattern leading to the formation of pannus tissue which later protrudes over cartilage surface and hence the bone erosion (Goldring, 2000). This affects the adjacent muscles, skin and bones leading to their atrophy (Fig. 1.2).



#### Figure 1.2. Pathogenesis of bone erosion, a characteristic of RA

The process involves the interplay between osteoclasts and immune cells at synovium. Various interleukins, pro-inflammatory cytokines, signaling molecules and transcription factors contribute to osteoclast-driven bone resorption in RA (Takayanagi, 2009).

### 1.6. RA and associated proteins

#### 1.6.1 NFATc3

Nuclear factor of activated T-cells, cytoplasmic 3, belongs to NFAT family of transcription factors, which are involved in immune response. NFATc3 is the master regulator of the osteoclastogenesis owing to its indispensable role in the differentiation of osteoclasts (Takayanagi et al., 2002, Li et al., 2004, Kubota et al., 2007). Activation of NFATc3 is mediated by calcineurin which is a specific calcium-dependent serine-threonine phosphatase which dephosphorylates NFATc3 leading to its translocation into the nucleus. Inhibition by calcineurin inhibitors like cyclosporine A and FK506 results in major blockage of osteoclastogenesis thereby relieving pain in Rheumatoid arthritis rat models (Takayanagi et al., 2005, Magari et al., 2003; de la Pompa et al., 1998). Phenotype of mice deficient in NFATc3 exhibit acute osteopetrotic symptoms (Sitara and Aliprantis, 2010). In another study, in vitro experiments on NFATc3-/demonstrate no differentiation of stem cells precursors into osteoclasts whereas in vivo analysis of NFATc3 knockout showed fatal results in the embryo implicating the crucial role of NFATc3 (Ranger et al., 1998, Hou et al., 2001). Phenotype of TRAF6 knockout mice exhibits impaired induction of NFATc1 implying that it is one of the major immediate targets of NF-kB during the initial stages of osteoclastogenesis (Li et al., 2004). It is corroborated by the studies which showed that P50/p52-knockout mice showed no induction of NFATc3 (Yamasakiet al., 2014). Expression profiling of RA patients showeds augmented levels of NFATc3 (Li et al., 2012). Inhibiting effects of various compounds on NFATc3 activity have been studied including cinnamaldehyde, NGDA and obovatol (Kim et al., 2013, Tsuji-Naito, 2008).

# 1.6.2 Carbonic anhydrase II

Carbonic anhydrase II belongs to carbonic anhydrase family of enzymes responsible for catalysis of carbon dioxide hydration in a reversible fashion. Bone resorption by osteoclasts requires a peculiar, poorly perfused, acidic, peripheral bone milieu which is achieved by the vacuolar proton pump activation (Vaananen *et al.*, 1990). CAII facilitates the proton production from H<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> thereby enabling the radical acidification of the resorption space (AA and Al-Mashta, 1983). Disruption in CAII gene in vivo results in no bone resorption thereby implicating its critical role in optimal bone resorption process (Hall *et al.*, 1991). It has been showedn to be selectively activated downstream of RANKL (Takayanagi *et al.*, 2002). In mouse calvaria cultures, a specific inhibitor of CAII, acetazolamide, exhibits antiresorptive activity in a dose dependent, Ca2+ dependent pH-regulated manner (Kato *et al.*, 2013). Similar to acetazolamide, celecoxib and JTE-522 also inhibit osteoclast differentiation and activity which were tested in arthritic rat model for RA and showeded reduced bone resorption. Levels of CAII in Rheumatoid arthritis need to be checked since it has the potential to be therapeutically targeted.

# Introduction



Figure 1.3 Osteoclastogenic factors in RANKL pathway

#### 1.6.3 Calpain/calpastatin

Calpain, a calcium dependent cysteine protease, belongs to calpain superfamily, having two predominant isoforms; calpains 1 (µ-calpain) and 2 (m-calpain). Each of these calpains, differ on the basis of their sensitivity to  $Ca^{2+}$  and comprise of two different polypeptide subunits. The larger subunit (80 kDa) is catalytically active, whereas the smaller, 30-kDa, subunit has a regulatory function. CAPN1 and CAPN2 are the genes which encode the large subunits of µcalpain and m-calpain are encoded respectively. Calpain cleaves its specific substrates in-vitro including c-Fos, c-Jun, IkappaBa which are all reported to be key modulators in osteoclastogenesis and are activated downstream RANKL signaling pathway, the most important pathway involved in osteoclastogenesis (Xu et al., 2011). There is cogent evidence for the fact that calpain is overexpressed in synovial fluid and membrane of RA patients thereby degrading articular cartilage. Calpastatin, natural inhibitor of calpain, on the other hand, is present as an autoantigen and has low levels compared to the enzyme and hence the perturbed enzyme/inhibitor ratio in RA patients (Ménard and El-Amine, 1996). Studies by Lee and fellows demonstrate that mu-calpain is activated by RANKL in RAW264.7 cells. Moreover, calpain inhibitors block the osteoclastogenesis in normal pre-osteoclasts. Furthermore, osteoclastogenic process was majorly augmented as a result of overexpression of mu-calpain in the cells thereby implying that calpain plays a crucial part in the process (Lee *et al.*, 2005).

### **1.7.** Therapeutic approaches

A plethora of treatment options are available for RA to-date including drug therapy, physiotherapy, functional exercise and surgery. However, RA is a complex problem with various underlying causations. Physiotherapy and exercise work at the inceptive stages of the diseases, but more severe phases require drug therapy and possibly surgical therapy as well. Area of drug

# Introduction

therapy in RA has been undergoing expatiated research. NSAIDs are the first-line treatment option conventionally given to the patients at beginning stages (Scott et al., 2007). DMARDs (Disease Modifying Anti-Rheumatic drugs) like methotrexate are also widely used owing to their role in alleviation of joint pain and inflammation and their effectiveness against progressive joint damage (Donahue et al., 2008). Furthermore, biological agents have been elucidated for their therapeutic potential and have been targeted giving ameliorative outcomes in a great number of RA patients. For instance, inhibitors of TNF- $\alpha$  like Etanercept have been designed which have successfully blocked the target thereby preventing joint destruction (Mohler et al., 1993). In addition to TNF- $\alpha$ , inhibitors of other cytokines like IL-1, IL-6 and RANKL have also been used for anti-arthritic therapy (Genovese et al., 2008; Emery et al., 2008). Similarly, B and T cells have also been targeted for destruction in order to control osteoclastogenesis and inflammation and hence the resultant bone destruction associated with RA (Dass et al., 2006; Moreland et al., 2002). Short-term Glucocorticoids have also been used for the temporary treatment of joint pain and swelling in RA. GCs however do exhibit serious side effects (Kirwan et al., 2007). Chinese herbal medicine has long been used for the treatment of RA because of the anti-inflammatory, pain-alleviating properties. Tripterygium wilfordii Hook. F (TWHF), for example, occluded the expression of a large number of pro-inflammatory cytokines and induction of apoptotic effects in synovial fibroblasts. Other compounds sometimes used for the treatment of RA include antibiotics like tetracycline owing to their anti-inflammatory potential (Alarcón, 2000).

#### 1.8. Hypothesis

Given the role of carbonic anhydrase II in osteoclast-driven bone resorption, it should have high protein expression profiles in patients of Rheumatoid arthritis. Furthermore, inhibiting CAII activity, should ameliorate arthritic symptoms.

### 1.9. Aims of study

The study is directed to following objectives:

- 1. To investigate protein expression profiles of carbonic anhydrase 2, calpain, TNF-alpha and NFATc3 in patients of Rheumatoid arthritis.
- 2. Development of a biomarker for early diagnosis of RA at molecular level. There is no prognostic or biomarker present specific for the detection of RA. The markers currently being used like RF are also present in other autoimmune disorders like SLE. Hence protein expression profiles of CAII in RA will provide as a potential prognostic marker for RA.
- 3. To elucidate a new class of compounds to inhibit CA2 for the treatment of RA using computational drug design approaches.

## 1.10 Impact of study

Protein expression levels of carbonic anhydrase II in Rheumatoid arthritis have never been elucidated as yet. Because of its momentous role in bone resorption, their high levels when proven, will provide as both a prognostic and diagnostic biomarker for the detection of Rheumatoid arthritis. Furthermore, inhibitors targeting CAII for anti-resorptive therapy in RA will be unraveled. Moreover, search of new class of compounds which can be used to selectively target CAII with better efficiency will be revealed.

# **Review of Literature**

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA), affecting about 1% of the world population, is a chronic polyarthritic autoimmune condition characterized by colossal joint destruction as a consequence of synovial hyperplasia (McInnes et al., 2011; Panati et al., 2012). Although etiology of Rheumatoid arthritis is not known per se, the"Bermuda triangle" of genetic, environmental factors and autoimmunity has been known to trigger the onset and perpetuation of synovitis underlying RA (Van der Woude et al., 2010; Szodoray et al., 2010; Klareskog et al., 2007; Mahdi et al., 2009). Research studies of rheumatoid synoviocytes conducted to gain insights into the pathogenesis of bone erosion have led to the unraveling of their altered phenotype in RA patients (Davis et al., 2003). Bone and articular cartilage are invaded by pannus which is a fibrovascular structure formed as a result of proliferation of synoviocytes. Radiographic exams reveal that the symptoms of joint erosion in RA arise in very early stages and exacerbate with the advancement of the disease causing acute structural and functional impairment associated with major odds of mortality and morbidity (Takeuchi et al., 2013). On that account, obstructing the process of bone erosion in RA becomes the most challenging and indispensable target to achieve. Since RA is an autoimmune disease, it is clinically manifested by the presence of anticitrullinated protein antibody (ACPA) and Rheumatic Factor (Aletaha et al., 2010). Moreover, this autoimmunity is the result of underlying disturbed poise of the pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines (McInnes et al., 2007). In addition, epigenetic changes associated with the pathogenesis of RA have also been lately studied in detail (Pauley et al., 2008). Synovium in RA patients is infiltrated by B cells, macrophages and CD4<sup>+</sup> cells in additon to the increased

localized expression of a multitude of matrix degrading enzymes playing a role in articular cartilage damage (Firestein *et al.*, 2003). The environmental causes include smoking, bronchial stress and infectious agents. Infiltration of synovial compartment by leukocytes, imbalanced levels of chemokines, synovial hyperplasia accompanied by hypoxic conditions and neoangiogenesis are all characteristics of synovitis underlying RA pathogenesis. In addition, RA is also characterized by system complications like pulmonary, psychological and cardiovascular and brain-related problems (McInnes *et al.*, 2011). All these factors combined lead to the pathogenesis and perpetuation of the disease.

Bones are the rigid yet dynamic endoskeletal organs which undergo remodeling throughout one's life span without any alterations in the size or shape (Teitelbaum, 2000). Maintaining the normal mass in the adult skeleton requires précised poise between the bone formation and bone degradation by specific types of cells. Any change in the two processes leads to the alterations in bone mass leading to bone-related disorders (Soysa *et al.*, 2012) Fig. 2.1 showeds the stages of bone remodeling process.

Osteoclasts are the highly specialized, giant, unique bone resorbing polykaryons which originate from hematopoietic stem cells (Bar-Shavit, 2007). Myeloid progenitors undergo differentiation to form activated, bone resorbing osteoclasts via a process entailing the fusion of up to 20 mononuclear precursor cells, also known as syncytium (Vignery, 2005). Bone resorbing mechanism of osteoclasts is regulated by two fundamental instrumentaries (Teitelbaum, 2000). First, special enzymes responsible for the bone matrix degradation such as cathepsins and matrix metalloproteinases causing the cleavage of matrix molecules like collagen type-I and the consequent removal of the non-mineralized substances from the bone. Second, vacuolar ATPase, a proton/protein pump giving rise to acidic environs between part of the osteoclast plasma membrane which demonstrates metabolic activity, the disheveled boundary and the bone surface. This acidification results in the solubilization of calcium from the bone matrix by the cells (Vanhille *et al.*, 1995; Li *et al.*, 1996) (Fig 2.2). The two aforementioned particularities allow osteoclasts to create a resorption pit by invading the bone. This resorption cavity can later be filled up by bone forming cells, osteoblasts. Osteoclasts are only found in the close proximity of bones because the mineralized tissue provides them pivotal signals for their differentiation (Schett, 2007). Osteoclastogenesis and bone remodeling , therefore, normally occur within the bone and bone marrow (BM), except in certain pathological bone diseases, such as rheumatoid arthritis.

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA), affecting about 1% of the world population, is a chronic polyarthritic autoimmune condition characterized by colossal joint destruction as a consequence of synovial hyperplasia (McInnes *et al.*, 2011). Research studies of rheumatoid synoviocytes conducted to gain insights into the pathogenesis of bone erosion have led to the unraveling of their altered phenotype in RA patients (Davis, 2003). Bone and articular cartilage are invaded by pannus which is a fibrovascular structure formed as a result of proliferation of synoviocytes. Radiographic exams reveal that the symptoms of joint erosion in RA arise in very early stages and exacerbate with the advancement of the disease causing acute structural and functional impairment (Fuchs *et al.*, 1989; Van Der Heijde *et al.*, 1992). On that account, obstructing the process of bone erosion in RA becomes the most challenging and indispensable target to achieve. Extensive research indicates that osteoclasts are the primary cells involved in the joint destruction in RA.

Osteoclastogenesis takes place at a momentously accelerated rate in Rheumatoid arthritis at a site exterior to the marrow cavity, thereby leading to bone loss implicated in RA. Consequently, abnormal bone resorption is the major pathology resulting in the functional impairment caused by rheumatoid arthritis (RA). It is supported by a multitude of research findings which suggest that synovial inflammatory tissue acts as a critical source of osteoclasts in RA by inducing localized osteoclastogenesis leading to loss in the bone mass (Gravallese *et al.*, 1998). The induction takes place as synovial tissue not only facilitates the population of osteoclast precursors, monocytes/macrophages, but also of the osteoclastogenic signal producing cells. Hence, overproduction of osteoclasts in RA suggests a significant connection between joint inflammation and structural damage. Hence, we would like to focus on the existing potential molecular agents involved in osteoclastogenesis which can be therapeutically targeted for the treatment and cure of RA.



Figure 2.1. Normal bone remodeling mechanism



Figure 2.2. Mechanism of osteoclastic bone resorption.

The osteoclast adheres to bone via binding of RGD-containing proteins (green triangle) to the integrin  $a_v\beta_3$ , initiating signals that lead to insertion into the plasma membrane of lysosomal vesicles that contain cathepsin K (Ctsk). Consequently, the cells generate a ruffled border above the resorption lacuna, into which is secreted hydrochloric acid and acidic proteases such as cathepsin K. The acid is generated by the combined actions of a vacuolar H<sup>+</sup> ATPase (red arrow), its coupled Cl<sup>-</sup> channel (pink box), and a basolateral chloride–bicarbonate exchanger. Carbonic anhydrase converts CO<sub>2</sub> and H<sub>2</sub>O into H<sup>+</sup> and HCO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>. Solubilized mineral components are released when the cell migrates; organic degradation products are partially released similarly and partially transcytosed to the basolateral surface for release.

Bone biology field has been greatly revolutionized since the unraveling of RANK-RANKL signaling pathway as the main pathway involved in osteoclastogenesis (Kotake *et al.*, 1996). Moreover, tremendous research in the area has provided insights into the molecular domains of osteoclast formation, differentiation and activation. This makes the expatiated comprehension of the processes of osteoclasts (OC) differentiation and activation inevitable. Identifying the molecular potential therapeutic targets in the osteoclastogenesis will open new avenues into the treatment and diagnosis of the arthritic condition.

This research study points to two components the RANKL signaling pathway which has been showedn to play a role in osteoclastogenic bone resorption. First one is calpain, a calcium dependent cysteine protease which cleaves its specific substrates in-vitro including c-Fos, c-Jun, IkappaBa which are all reported to be key modulators in osteoclastogenesis (Johnson *et al.*, 1992; Kamolmatyakul *et al.*, 2004; Kawaji *et al.*, 1994). There are about 15 isoforms of calpains present in mammalian cells. Some of these isoforms happen to be ubiquitously present whereas others demonstrate tissue specific expression. Calpains1 and 2 are the most predominant of all the isoforms. In order to carry out their proteolytic functions, they require micro and millimolar calcium ion concentrations. Increased calcium levels lead to increased localization of calpain from plasma to cytoplasm thereby activating it via interaction with phospholipids there (Kovács and Su, 2014). Given that calpain is dependent on calcium ion levels, any alterations in the environmental conditions like stress which lead to calcium ion influx, may lead to the unnecessary activation of calpain leading to its elevated levels (Padilla *et al.*, 2014).

In addition to the cleavage of a wide range of products, calpains are known to be involved a multitude of physiological processes including strokes, muscular dystrophies, cataract etc. Calpain also plays a role in increased osteoclast proliferation, survival, angiogenessis and migration which is a characteristic of Rheumatoid arthritis (Kovács and Su, 2014). There is an accumulating evidence for the fact that calpain is overexpressed in synovial fluid and membrane of RA patients thereby degrading articular cartilage.

Calpastatin, natural endogenous inhibitor of calpain specific for only 1 and 2 isoforms, on the other hand, is present as an autoantigen. It has binds to the targets with a greater affinity for the autoloyzed state of the calpain (Kovács and Su, 2014). Calpastatin exhibits lower levels as compared to the calpain and hence the perturbed enzyme/inhibitor ratio in RA patients. Studies by Lee and fellows demonstrate that mu-calpain is activated by RANKL in RAW264.7 cells. Calpain inhibitors block the osteoclastogenesis in normal pre-osteoclasts. Furthermore, osteoclastogenic process was majorly augmented as a result of overexpression of mu-calpain in the cells thereby implying that calpain plays a crucial part in the process. Furthermore, external intervention using laser in RA results in the decreased levels of calpain in the synovium (Barabás *et al.*, 2014). A single calpastatin molecule comprises four inhibitory units each inhibiting one calpain molecule with different efficiency levels. Peptide sequences comprising only 20 amino acids have been derived from these inhibitory units are capable of inhibiting calpain, although at the low efficacy. Recently, the 3D structure of m-calpain (co-crystallized with one of the inhibitory units of calpastatin and  $Ca^{2+}$ ) in part unraveled the clue; the structural flexibity of Calpastatin, which has been reported as "intrinsically unstructured", makes the tight binding to calpain possible, while, concurrently, allowing the adjacent various amino acids to loop out from the active site of calpain, thus keeping itself from proteolysis (Ono and Sorimachi, 2012).

Calpain is also a well-known inflammatory marker since a study demonstrated amelioration of acute inflammatory symptoms in rat models (Cuzzocrea *et al.*, 2000). This may help with the inflammation associated with RA if targeted for anti-inflammatory therapy.

Accumulating evidence supports the role of calpain in the re-arrangement of cytoskeleton via actin ring generation in the integrin-modulated pathway. As mentioned before, bone resorption by osteoclasts is associated with the contact between cell and the matrix thereby leading to the generation of sealing zone and the disheveled border specific to the osteoclasts. Inhibitors designed against calpain which are permeable to the cell membrane exhibit blockage of bone resorption by preventing the actin ring formation and hence the cytoskeletal reorganization (Hayashi *et al.*, 2005). Hence the role of calpain in bone resorption activity, its augmented levels in RA and targeting calpain for anti-resorptive therapy can opens new insights in the realm of therapeutics.

The evidence of calpain involvement in a multitude of human pathological phenomenon has expedited research in the realm of unraveling of calpain inhibitors as curative agents. Various calpain inhibitors have exhibited effectiveness in ameliorating disease symptoms.

31

# **Review of Literature**

However, most of the discovered compounds have calpain isoform selectivity issues. Calpain inhibitors are mainly categorized into allosteric, reversible and irreversible site directed inhibitors. However, only a few inhibitors exist due to lack of expatiated research on allosteric inhibitors. A mundane characteristic of active site targeting of calpain inhibitors is the electrophilic center present for the covalent interaction with the cysteine present in the catalytic site. A diverse set of calpain inhibitors are peptide based. These inhibitors are however vulnerable to degradation by extracellular and intracellular proteinases thereby compromising their in vivo usability. Several Calpastatin derivatives are also studied which showed greater cellular absorption. Substitution of residues at various positions of peptide inhibitors with non-peptides alternatives exhibit enhanced pharmacokinetic and physiochemical features. Implementation of the pro-drug idea to aldehyde inhibitors demonstrates better drug-like profiles, specificity and selectivity (Donkor, 2011).

Another evidence of calpain as a therapeutic target for inhibiting osteoclastogenesis is the study which illustrates the pain reducing potential of a calpain inhibitor in cancer-induced pain via osteoclastogenic blockage both in vitro and in vivo. It is majorly via inhibition of RANKL-induced osteoclastogenesis and maturity of bone resorbing function proved both in vitro and in vivo (Xu *et al.*, 2012). For the treatment of RA, it can be therefore considered. However, further research is needed to better elucidate the role of Calpain inhibitor in treating RA.

In addition to Calpastatin, calcitonin has also been reported to suppress osteoclastogenic bone resorption partly by down-regulating calpain activity. Calpain basically regulates the motility and bone resorption in osteoclasts, which upon inhibition leads to a greater number of osteoclasts due to increased cell survival (Marzia *et al.*, 2006). Hence calpains modulate osteoclastogenic activity in two nearly antagonistic fashions: firstly, by stimulating cytoskeletal

32

reorganizations and regulating cell adhesion thus inducing the spread of osteoclasts, their motility and bone degrading function and secondly, by putting a constraint on the life span of the cells. Both of these functions play their parts in the determination of pace of bone erosion and thus maintain the poise of skeletal homeostasis. Furthermore, it has been suggested that calcitonin poses its antiresorptive effects and causes osteoclast survival partly by down-regulating calpain activity, probably through PKC signaling pathway.

Signaling and transport of calcium ions is a crucial component of bone biology. Given that bones are the main repository of calcium and momentous modulatory organs for calcium homeostasis. Calcium-controlled signals sent via parathyroid hormones and metabolic products of vitamin D are the ones majorly responded by bone. However, even in the absence of PTHmediation, bones have the ability to directly respond to extracellular calcium. Imbalance in bone mass has been showedn to be associated with defects in calcium transporters and other calciummediated phenomenon in various studies. Cells responsible for bone formation i.e. osteoblasts deposit calcium via strategies which entail transport of calcium transport accompanied with alkalinization thereby facilitating absorption of acid formed as a causatum of deposition of minerals. This mineralization results as a consequence of passive diffusion and generation of phosphate. Calcium transport by osteoclasts is controlled by secretion of acid as discussed earlier. Hence, both bone formation and resorption are under the control of calcium signals (Hwang and Putney, 2011). Since, calpain activity is dependent on calcium levels. Increased expression of calpain can be correlated to increased calcium levels in rheumatoid arthritis.

Calpains exhibit two peculiar features including their EF-hands resembling calmodulin and thiol protease activity. The mode of operation of calpains is quite intricate and the Ca<sup>2+-</sup> dependent toggling between active and inactive states has remained obscure until the elucidation of its 3D X-ray crystal structure. Unraveling of the crystal structure has led to new insights into the anomalous thiol protease fold and its relation with  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding domains through formation of heterodimers and a C2-like  $\beta$ -sandwich domain. The  $\alpha$ -helical N-terminal anchor of the catalytic subunit does not cover the active site but blocks its assembly and controls the sensitivity to Ca2+- via association with the regulatory subunit. This Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent activation mechanism is different from those of conventional proteases (Ono and Sorimachi, 2012).

Catalytic inactivity of calpain in the absence of calcium ions has been unraveled by crystallographic structural studies of m-calpain. This pertains to a significant distance between three amino acid residues which collectively make calpain catalytic triad, thereby preventing the assembly of a functionally active site. Due to the blockage of their active site by a propeptide, calpains are not considered as pro-enzymes. A multitude of animal models with dysfunctional small subunit of calpains lead to fatality whereas there are no significant effects of knocking mucalpain down in terms of survival. Experimental attempts to unravel the concentration of Ca<sup>2+</sup> atoms bound by the calpains, and which  $Ca^{2+}$  atoms are involved in inducing catalytic activity. It has been showed that there are three sites residing on the calpain molecule where Calpastatin binds and binding to at least two of them is regulated by calcium signals. Calpain pathologies are mostly characterized by the absence of  $Ca^{2+}$  homeostasis by cells and inadequate or extraneous degradation of calpain substrates. It is broadly surmised that augmented levels of calcium ions results as the  $Ca^{2+}$  homeostasis is lost leading to the subsequent activation of Calpain (Goll *et al.*, 2003). Thus, overexpression of calpain in RA should be partly the result of elevated calcium concentrations.

Calpain is responsible for regulating RANKL signaling pathway since its blockage results in the subsequent blockage of RANKL signaling either by blocking the master regulator

of osteoclastogenesis i.e. NFATc1 or that of its downstream activated c-fos (Xu *et al.*, 2011). c-Jun protein, and AP1/PEA1 transcription factor component, is a typical short-lived protein, and like other short-lived proteins such as c-Fos, contains PEST regions. Calcium-dependent neutral protease (calpain), a candidate for the degradation of PEST-containing proteins, digests c-Jun and c-Fos efficiently in vitro (Hirai *et al.*, 1991).

#### Carbonic anhydrase II

The enzymes called carbonic anhydrases responsible for the catalysis of hydration of  $CO_2$  are widely expressed throughout the body. These enzymes have atavistic roots since they exist as deepest of the evolutionary tree branches. Due to their pathological role in human diseases, the alpha class of carbonic anhydrases out of five various classes of carbonic anhydrases, has gained momentous attention. Physiological role of this class of carbonic anhydrases is to catalyze the reversible hydration of  $CO_2$  thereby permitting the regulation of both intra- and extra-cellular  $CO_2$ , hydrogen and bicarbonate concentrations. Extensive research studies have confirmed the role of CAs in a wide spectrum of physiological phenomenon entailing gas exchange at the air water interface, transport of  $CO_2$  and  $HCO_3$  across membranes, biosynthetic reactions in metabolically active tissue, acid–base balance, secretion, calcification, signal transduction, oncogenesis, proliferation, among the many that have been reported (Chaput *et al.*, 2012; Brown *et al.*, 2012). These apparently diverse functions are controlled by specific isoforms in the'-CA family.

CA family comprises of sixteen isoforms discovered as yet which have their own idiosyncratic tissue-specific expression, kinetic features and inhibitor-specific sensitivity (Supuran, 2008). Out of these sixteen isoforms, eight reside in the cytosol and among them is the CAII isoform which if particularly of our interest because of its implicated role in RA and its

activation downstream of the RANKL signaling pathway. Furthermore, its role in the acidification and calcification can be correlated with the elevated levels of calcium and hence the calcium-dependent activation of calpain.

Bone resorption by osteoclasts requires a peculiar, poorly perfused, acidic, peripheral bone milieu which is achieved by the vacuolar proton pump activation (Vaananen *et al.*, 1990). CAII facilitates the proton production from H<sub>2</sub>O and CO<sub>2</sub> thereby enabling the radical acidification of the resorption space (AA and Al-Mashta, 1983) (Fig. 2.2). Disruption in CAII gene in vivo results in no bone resorption thereby implicating its critical role in optimal bone resorption process (Hall *et al.*, 1991). It has been showedn to be selectively activated downstream of RANKL (Takayanagi *et al.*, 2002) (Fig. 2.2). In mouse calvaria cultures, a specific inhibitor of CAII, acetazolamide, exhibits antiresorptive activity in a dose dependent,  $Ca^{2+}$ -dependent pH-regulated manner (Kato *et al.*, 2013). Similar to acetazolamide, celecoxib and JTE-522 also inhibit osteoclast differentiation and activity which were tested in arthritic rat model for RA and showeded reduced bone resorption. Levels of CAII in Rheumatoid arthritis need to be checked since it has the potential to be therapeutically targeted.

It has been known that CA II is the most predominant an. active of all the isoforms because of its efficient kinetics. The protein 3D structures available for carbonic anhydrases elucidate that the active catalytic site of the enzyme is buried approximately  $15^{\circ}$  A deep inside the protein structure and is exposed to the solvent by an extensive open canonical cleft. There is a  $Zn^{+2}$  ion located at the base of the catalytic site which is tetrahedrally connected to three His residues and a solvent molecule (Fig. 3.1a, b). There is a division of residues in the catalytic site with one portion constituting hydrophobic and the other one comprising of hydrophilic faces. On spatial basis, hydrophobic site is further categorized into two types: The residues which line the

entrance of the active site and the others which make up the  $CO_2$  binding site (Fig. 3.1b). The distal hydrophobic (residues 131, 135, 201, 202 and 204) with respect to the location of Zinc ion are known as the secondary hydrophobic binding sites whereas the proximal ones (residues 121, 143, 198, 207 and 209) are called primary hydrophobic binding sites (Krishnamurthy *et al.*, 2008; Lindskog and Silverman, 2000; Christianson and Fierke, 1996). The secondary hydrophilic binding site has its utmost significance in accommodating  $CO_2$  inside the catalytic site and determining the binding efficacies of a multitude of CA inhibitors (Aggarwal *et al.*, 2013). HCAII has been extensively used for studying the mechanistic aspects of CA kinetics and catalysis. The reaction occurs in two sequential steps which are showed in the following equation.

 $EZnOH^{-} + CO_2 \leftrightarrow EZn(OH^{-})CO_2 \leftrightarrow EZnHCO_3^{-} \leftrightarrow EZnH_2O + HCO_3^{-}$ 

 $EZnH_2O \iff H^+EZnOH^- + B \iff EZnOH^- + BH^+$ 



Figure 2.3 (a) The structure of HCA II

(PDB: 3KS3) showedn in cartoon representation with the C' backbone colored in silver, the Zn metal ion as a pink sphere, the coordinating histidine residues as purple sticksand the proton shuttle residue, His64, in blue.(b) Structure of the active site showeding the ordered water network (red spheres) hydrogen bond (dashed line) to their respective hydrophilic contacts (blue sticks). The hydrophobic residues important in coordinating CO<sub>2</sub>in the active site are showedn as teal sticks. The C' backbone has been omitted for clarity. (c) Models of the bicarbonate (yellow) and CO2 (light blue) binding sites. Active site residues are colored and labeled as in (b).

Zn-OH launches a nucleophilic attack as a result of  $CO_2$  binding in the hydrophobic pocket resulting in the subsequent generation of HCO<sub>3</sub>. Later, this HCO<sub>3</sub> is dislocated by random water diffusion that occurs in the catalytic site. In the second phase, a proton is transferred from the water molecule bound to the zinc to an acceptor located in the bulk solvent. This is a requisite for the regeneration of hydroxide which is utilized later for subsequent catalytic reactions. This happens via His64, also referred to as proton shuttle reside (Fisher *et al.*, 2005; Silverman and Lindskog, 1988).

A multitude of inhibitors and structural analogs of HCA II have been studied. Crystallographic data reveals. Crystallographic studies elucidate that in the presence of these inhibitors specifically sulfonamides and their derivatives such as acetazolamide displace the Zn-OH molecule while maintaining the same tetrahedral link with the Zn. Furthermore, anionic inhibitors like cyanate exhibit the removal of deepwater (DW) molecule, which is coordinated by the amide nitrogen of Thr199, to create a new trigonal-bipyramidal coordination sphere of the Zn.

Sulfonamides are the most significant class of CAIs with various compounds such as acetazolamide, methazolamide, ethoxzolamide, sulthiame, dichlorophenamide, dorzolamide, brinzolamide, sulpiride and zonisamide in clinical use for many years, as diuretics, antiglaucoma agents, as well as antiepileptics (Alterio *et al.*, 2012; Supura, 2011; Supuran, 2010). Sulfamates such as topiramate, EMATE, and irosustat, although developed without considering their potential CA inhibitory properties, are also potent CAIs and are clinically used as antiepileptics/antiobesity agents or are in advanced clinical trials as dual, steroid sulfatase inhibitors/CAIs with anticancer effects (Woo *et al.*, 2011).

Most of the CA inhibitors exhibit side effects mainly because of the isoform specificity issues. These side effects entail bone loss, formation of kidney stones and metabolic acidosis. Infact, the inhibitors used as antiglaucoma agents target HCA 2, 4 and 12 (Alterio *et al.*, 2012). Here is when the scope of drug design comes into play. The major aim of state-of-the art drug design strategies is to develop isoform specific CAIs. This however is an arduous task since most of the active site architecture remains conserved in all the isoforms. All human CA2 isoforms have the three conserved His residues (His94, 96 and 119) as zinc ligands, two other conserved residues acting as "gate keepers", i.e., Thr199 (hydrogen bonded through its -OH group with the water molecule/hydroxide ion coordinated to the zinc) and Glu106 (hydrogen bonded to Thr199, as well as half the active site mainly lined with hydrophobic residues and the opposite one with hydrophilic residues) (Di Fiore et al., 2009; Di Fiore et al., 2010). However, there are also significant discrepancies in amino acid residues majorly at the center and at the entrance of towards binding pocket (Alterio et al., 2012; Di Fiore et al., 2009; Di Fiore et al., 2010). Most of the aforementioned inhibitors, do not interact with them as more compact molecules tend to bind deep inside the catalytic site cavity which is rather similar in all mammalian isoforms (Alterio et al., 2012; Di Fiore et al., 2009; Di Fiore et al., 2010). Furthermore, a diverse set of novel CAIs have been revealed from screening collections of natural products, most considerable being the coumarin and phenol containing NPs (Supuran, 2011). NPs constituting these fragments exhibit distinct profiles of CA inhibition when compared to classical inhibitors.

This study points at the in-silico design of new inhibitors which are specific to HCA 2 for the treatment of RA using various drug design strategies.

# **Materials and Methods**

#### **3.1 Sample collection**

Fresh blood samples were collected from patients diagnosed with Rheumatoid arthritis and satisfying the American College of Rheumatology criteria 2011 for rheumatoid arthritis. In the present study, samples were collected from Rehmat Noor Clinic, Rawalpindi. Consent was taken from the patients. Patients history and clinical information including age, gender, duration of disease, erythrocyte sedimentation rate, disease activity score, growth hormone (GH), number of tender joints, number of swollen joints, family history, other diseases and anti-citrullinated protein antibodies (ACCP) were collected. About 3-5 cubic centimeter (CC) blood samples were collected in both 5 ml serum and EDTA vacutainer tubes (IMPROVACUTER®) and immediately used for serum separation.

#### **3.2 Serum separation**

• Serum was separated from fresh blood samples RA patients and controls by centrifugation at 4°C for 10 minutes at 2500 rpm.

• Serum was isolated and stored at -80°C until usage.

# 3.3 Protein quantification using Bradford's Assay

A standard curve with a standard known protein i.e. BSA was drawn. Later a reaction mixture of protein extract, Bradford reagent and water was made and its O.D was taken at 630

nm. The O.D of sample protein extract in the standard curve was plotted to get the  $\mu g/\mu l$  of protein in sample.

### 3.4 Western blotting

- 1. 20% SDS gel was used. 10% SDS gel preparation is showed in Table 3.1.
- 2. 25  $\mu$ g protein was loaded and added to an equal volume of 1x SDS gel-loading buffer. 1x SDS gel-loading buffer is showedn in Table 3.2. 2 x SDS gel-loading buffer lacking  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol can be stored at room temperature.  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol was then added, just before the buffer is used.
- 3. The sample was boiled (in loading buffer) at  $100^{\circ}$ C for 3 5 minutes.
- 4. The samples were loaded for electrophoresis. For the first 10 minutes, 50 Volts were applied so that the samples settled equally and move through the stacking gel. After 10 minutes, the voltage was increased to 100 volts until the bromophenol blue reached the bottom of the resolving gel.
- 5. Gel was prepared for transfer in transfer buffer at 100 volts for 1.5 hours.
- 6. Western blotting transfer buffer (Table 3.3).
- The membrane was blocked with blocking buffer overnight at 4°C with gentle agitation on a shaker. Blocking solution is showed in Table 3.4 and Phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) (pH 7.4, 1000 ml).
- 8. Blocking solution was discarded and PVDF membrane was immediately incubated with primary antibody.

- 9. 10 ml blocking solution was added. Blocking solution is showedn in Table 3.5.
- 10. Blocking solution was discarded and the membrane was washed 5 times (5 minutes each time) with 20 ml of PBST.
- 11. 1 ml of primary antibody (1:1000) was added in to blocking solution.
- 12. Incubation at 4°C for 2 hours with gentle agitation on a shaker.
- Primary antibody solution was discarded and washed with PBST for 5 times for 5 minutes each time
- 14. The membrane was washed with PBST wash buffer for 5 times for 5 minutes each time.
- 15. 1 ml of secondary antibody solution (1:2000) was added.
- 16. Incubation for 1 2 hours at room temperature with gentle agitation.
- Secondary antibody solution was discarded and washed with PBST for 5 times for 5 minutes each time.

### 3.4.1 Autoradiography

The antibody labeled PVDF membrane was taken into a dark room, where a Bioluminol (Santa cruz) substrate (mix equal volumes of sol A with sol B) was added on top of the PVDF membrane and incubated without shaking for 10min. The PVDF membrane was then carefully lifted and dried by blotting on a tissue paper, after which it was placed in between two clean and clear plastic sheets and placed in an X-Ray cassette. Care was taken to ensure no bubbles are present between the plastic and PVDF membrane's surface, and the PVDF membrane should face up. All lights were closed and in total darkness a fresh X ray sheet (Koyoto films) was

placed ontop of the PVDF membrane in the cassette and the cassette closed. The cassette was left in darkness for 10seconds to 10minutes and then the film was carefully removed and immersed in developer solution (Agfa) for 10-20seconds. The film was removed and then washed in distilled water 3 times by immersion. The film was then fixed by immersing in a fixer solution (Agfa) for 1minute. The film was then washed in running water for 5minutes and then air dried. After air drying the films, pictures were taken of the bands using a Nikkon D5200 DSLR camera at an autofocus setting, distance from the film and the camera were kept constant by the help of a tripod. The pictures were then analyzed by the Studio Lite 4 software ver. 4.01. The band intensities were normalized using an Actin control and plotted on a bar graph.

	Separating gel (%10)	Stacking gel (6%)
Water	2250	1500
Tris-HCl	1575 (1.5 M, pH 8.8)	300 (1 M, pH 6.8)
SDS (20%)	40	27
Acr-Bis (30%)	2100	450
AP	25	18
TEMED	10	5
Sum	6000	2300

*Table 3.1. 20% SDS gel preparation reagent amount* ( $\mu l$ )

Water	3.55 ml
1 M Tris-HCl (pH 6.8)	1.25 ml
Glycerol	2.5 ml
20% SDS	2 ml
0.5% bromophenol blue	0.2 ml
Total volume	9.5 ml
Betamercaptoethanol (just before use)	0.5 ml

Table 3.2. 1x SDS gel-loading buffer for Western blotting

# Table 3.3 Western blotting transfer buffer (1000 ml)

Tris	3.03g
Glycine	14.4g
Methanol	200 ml
SDS	2 ml
	2 111

Table 3.4. Western blotting blocking buffer

Blocking solution	100 ml, in PBS
Nonfat dried milk	5%
Antifoam A	0.01%
Sodium azide	0.02%

# Table 3.5. Blocking solution

Blocking solution	10 ml, in PBS (pH 7.4)
Nonfat dried milk	5%

#### **3.5 Comet Assay**

The single cell gel electrophoresis (SCGE)/ comet assay, developed by N.P. Singh, combines the simplicity of biochemical techniques for detecting DNA single strand breaks (frank strand breaks and incomplete excision repair sites), alkali-labile sites and crosslinking with the single cell approach typical of cytogenetic assays.

#### **3.5.1** Preparation of Base Slides

Initially 1% (500 mg per 50ml PBS), 0.5% LMPA (250 mg per 50 ml PBS) and 1.0% NMA (500 mg per 50 ml in Milli Q water) were prepared. They were then heated until near boiling and the agarose dissolved. For LMPA, 5 mL samples were aliquot into scintillation vials (or other suitable containers) and refrigerated until needed. When needed, agarose was melted briefly in microwave. LMPA vial was placed in a 37°C dry/water bath to cool and stabilize the temperature. The slides were dipped in methanol and they were burned over a blue flame to remove the machine oil and dust. While NMA agarose was hot, conventional slides were dipped up to one-third of the frosted area and gently removed. Underside of slide was wiped to remove agarose and the slide was laid in a tray on a flat surface to dry. The slides were air dried. The slides were stored at room temperature until needed; high humidity conditions were avoided. The slides were prepared the day before use.

#### **3.5.2** Cell Isolation / Treatment

To the coated slide, 75  $\mu$ L of LMPA (0.5%; 37°C) mixed with ~10,000 lymphocytes were added in ~5-10  $\mu$ L. Gently coverslip was slided off and a third agarose layer (80  $\mu$ L LMPA) was added to the slide.Coverslip was replaced and returned to the slide tray until the agarose layer hardened (~5 to 10 minutes)

#### **3.5.3** Viability Assay

In order to quantify cells  $10\mu$ L of atleast  $10^6$  cells/ml were placed in a microcentrifuge tube, and  $5\mu$ L of trypan blue dye was added. It was left to stand for at least two minutes and then placed on a slide and then coverslip was placed on top. Later 100 cells were scored and the number of viable cells (shiny) and dead cells (blue) were recorded.

#### **3.5.4** Electrophoresis of Microgel Slides

The following procedure was performed for electrophoresis under pH>13 alkaline conditions. After at least 2hour at ~4°C, the slides were gently removed from the Lysing Solution. The slides were placed side by side on the horizontal gel box near one end, sliding them as close together as possible. The buffer reservoirs were filled with freshly made pH>13 Electrophoresis Buffer until the liquid level completely covered the slides. The slides sat in the alkaline buffer for 20 minutes to allow for unwinding of the DNA and the expression of alkalilabile damage. The Power supply was turned on to 24 volts ( $\sim 0.74$  V/cm) and the current was adjusted to 300 milliamperes by raising and lowering the buffer level. The slides were electrophoresed for 30 minutes. The power was turned off. Gently the slides were lifted from the buffer and placed on a drain tray. Drop wise the slides were coated with Neutralization Buffer and were let to sit for at least 5 minutes. The slides were drained and this step was repeated two more times. Slides were stained with 80uL 1X Ethidium Bromide, and left for 5 min and then dipped in chilled distilled water to remove excess stain. The coverslip were then placed over it and the slides were scored immediately and dried before staining. The slides were drained, then were kept for 20 min in cold 100% ethanol and alternatively in cold 100% methanol for dehydration. The slides were air dried and placed in oven at 500C for 30 min, then stored in a dry area.
When convenient, the slides were rehydrated with chilled distilled water for 30 min and stained with EtBr as in step 6 and covered with a fresh coverslip. Before viewing slides, excess liquid on the back and edges was blotted away. After scoring, coverslips were removed, rinsed in 100% alcohol to remove stain, dried, and stored for archival purposes if needed.

#### **3.5.5 Evaluation of DNA Damage**

For visualization of DNA damage, observations were made of EtBr-stained DNA using a 40x objective on an Optika fluorescent microscope fitted with an excitation filter in the range of 460-550nm. Although any image analysis system may be suitable for the quantitation of SCGE data, a Cometscore image analysis software was used which was used to evaluate the quantitative and qualitative extent of DNA damage in the cells by measuring frequency of DNA damage (% age cells), Comet overall area ( $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup>), comet length and height ( $\mu$ m), head DNA (% age), head diametric measurements ( $\mu$ m), comet tail DNA (% age), olive tail movement (OTM) and tail length ( $\mu$ m). These parameters were used to determine the quantification of DNA damage. Data was based upon 200 randomly selected cells per sample, taken in 50 different fields per sample.

#### **3.6 Statistical Analysis**

During the compilation of data Microsoft Office Excel Worksheet was used. For statistical evaluation the Statistical Package for Social Sciences IBM Ver. 18 Software was used. One way ANOVA was the statistical analysis of choice with Post-HOC analysis using Dunett's one sided and 2-sided tests where comparisons were required with a single control as well as Duncan's 2-sided test for comparisons amongst groups. Descriptive statistics using cross-tabulation were used to evaluate Data and T-tests were used for group-group significance and testing of hypotheses. A 95% Confidence interval was used throughout, and all values having a p value

showeding p<0.05 were taken to be statistically significant. Matlab was used for graphical interpretation and prediction of straight line graphs and equations.

#### 3.7 In-silico virtual screening

#### **3.7.1 Selection of target and ligands**

The study was directed to unravel a new class of carbonic anhydrase 2 inhibitors and optimize the lead structures so that they are more selective, less toxic and more potent than the existing hCAII inhibitors. Most potent inhibitors existing yet belong to a class of sulfonamides. Biological activity data for hCAII inhibitors was downloaded from PDB. Six most active compounds having IC50 values less than 1.0 nM and which shared the same protocol for IC50 estimation (pH stat assay) were considered for further studies entailing pharmacophore modeling and docking. Target structure of human carbonic anhydrase (PDB ID: 4ITP) was downloaded from PDB for docking. This structure has a co-crystallized sulfonamide-based ligand and has already been used for docking purposes which makes it a reliable structure for use in our study. The structure was crystallized out using X-ray diffraction in 2013 covering 257 out of 260 residues with a resolution of 1.7 Angstroms.

#### 3.7.2 Optimization of docking protocol

The protocol was optimized prior to docking of the actual ligands under study using the ligand IGD (2-phenyl-N-(4-sulfamoylbenzyl) acetamide) already co-crystallized with 4ITP. MOE software was used for this purpose. Firstly, water molecules were removed from the crystal structure of hCAII with the subsequent energy minimization of the ligand-bound structure using a force-field based algorithm called Amber99. 4ITP was subsequently protonated and the ligand was isolated. Docking simulations were then computed using all the combinations of the

placement methods and rescoring functions to find the optimal set of scoring functions to get most accurate docking results for sulfonamide binding into the active site of the enzyme. For this, surface area within 6 Angstroms near the ligand was isolated and used as a binding site for all subsequent docking simulations. With each docking simulation, 100 poses were generated and analyzed. The scoring function and placement method used were Proxy triangle and Alpha HB respectively.

#### 3.7.3 Docking

Six compounds showeding high activity (IC50 value less than 1 nM) against CA2 were downloaded from CHEMBL database of compounds freely accessible at <u>https://www.ebi.ac.uk/chembl/</u>. Their 3D structures were then generated using MOE using their canonical *smiles* codes. These compounds along with their CHEMBL IDs, 3D structures and IC50 values are enlisted in table 3.1. All of these compounds were docked into the active site of CAII generating 100 different conformational poses for each compound. Subsequently, all the poses were analyzed and the best one was selected for further use in pharmacophore modeling.

#### 3.7.4 Ligand-protein interactions

2D and 3D ligand-protein interactions for each of these highly active compounds were then computed in order to develop a generic pharmacophore model. At this step, protein residues interacting with the ligand and the type of interaction of various features in the ligand structure were analyzed.

#### 3.7.5 Pharmacophore modeling

Based on the ligand protein interactions, a pharmacophore model was built using active analog approach thereby generating an overall model for all the compounds showeding significant activity against our target. Distances were computed between the pharmacophore features.

#### 3.7.6 Pharmacophore model validation

The pharmacophore model generated was then validated using a test data set entailing 100 compounds out of which half were reported to be highly active whereas the rest of the compounds were reported to showed no inhibitory effect on carbonic anhydrase 2. The goal was to optimize the model so that it selects maximum number of actives and the least number of inactives.

#### **3.7.7 Virtual screening**

After the pharmacophore model was generated, it was used to screen all the drug compounds present in the DrugBank in order to elucidate novel hits which can be tested for their activity against cabonic anhydrase 2, efficiency, ADMET properties, toxicological profiles, and selectivity and off-target effects. The drug data was downloaded from DrugBank and all the structures were minimized to get lowest energy conformations. This data was then screened using the pharmacophore model generated in the previous step. Hit compounds were identified based on various descriptor values including LogP(o/w), number of rotatable bonds, number of H-bond acceptors, number of H-bond donors molecular weight and etc.

In this investigation, physical parameters of a total of 30 RA patients in Pakistani population were collected in order to confirm the diagnosis. After that, protein expression levels of human carbonic anhydrase 2 in the serum of RA patients were analyzed and compared to those in 30 healthy controls. The resulting data was then statistically analyzed significant correction with RA. Furthermore, DNA damage was also analyzed from blood samples of the same RA patients and compared to those in controls with subsequent statistical analysis. In the end, computational drug designing approached were applied in order to unravel novel class of carbonic anhydrase 2 inhibitors as candidate drugs for isoform-selective targeting of CA2 for anti-resorptive therapy.

#### 4.1. Physical parameters of patients

#### 4.1.1. Age and gender

Age and gender tender to showed to play an important role in the RA pathogenesis. Generally, patients afflicted with RA have ages above 40. Among our samples, most of the patients had ages above 40, with females making a majority of the sample pool. All of the male patients were with ages above 45 (Fig. 4.1)

#### **4.1.2.** Concurrent ailments

Five of the patients among the 30 were also suffering from other ailments along with Rheumatoid arthritis Rest of the patients were not showeding any concurrent diseases. Out of these five patients, 3 were suffering from hypertension whereas rest of the two had Diabetes Mellitus (Type 2) and severe depression respectively.

#### **4.1.3 Family history**

Some of the patients also had family history of Rheumatoid arthritis thus implying role of genetic factors in play. However, number of patients with family history was not very high (only 5/30) as compared to those with no family history (Fig 4.1).

#### 4.1.4. Condition of joints

#### 4.1.4.1 Tender joints

90% of the RA patients were showeding tender joints with at least one affected joint. However, number of tender joints varied from patient to patient and so did the joint morphology. Most of the patients had 1 to 14 tender joints with a very few having more than 14 tender joints.

#### 4.1.4.2 Swollen joints

A large number of patients from our sample pool showeded swollen joints. The number varied from patient to patient. Some patients showeded 1 to 12 swollen joints while the rest had more than 12 swollen joints. All patients having swollen joints were also accompanied with joint tenderness.

#### 4.2. Protein quantification by Bradford assay

Quantity of protein in each serum sample was determined using Bradford assay. Standard curve graph plotted for a representative gel using Microsoft Excel is showed in Fig 4.1. Value

of  $R^2$  came out to be 0.987 whereas the regression constant came out to be 0.015. Protein concentration in most of the samples ranges between 25 to  $3025\mu g/25\mu l$ . Absorbance, protein concentration per microliter of sample and the amount of samples loaded for  $25\mu g$  protein for each sample is showed in Table 4.1.

#### 4.3. Western Blotting

Use of western blotting technique elucidated the elevated levels of carbonic anhydrase II in case patients as compared to the healthy controls. A representative immune-blotted membrane for patients and controls is showedn in Fig 4.1(a) and (b).

#### 4.4. Comet Assay

Results of comet assay indicate the DNA damage in cells from all of the RA patients as compared to no damage in case of healthy controls. Fig. 4.2 (a) and (b) represent the DNA damage status in patients and controls.

#### 4.5. Selection of target and ligands

Crystal structure of our target CAII (PDB ID: 4ITP) with its co-crystallized ligand is showedn in Fig. 4.1. Six most active compounds having  $IC_{50}$  values less than 1.0 nM and which shared the same protocol for  $IC_{50}$  estimation (pH stat assay) were considered for further studies entailing pharmacophore modeling and docking are enlisted in Table 4.1.

#### 4.6. Isolation of binding pocket

Using the co-crystallized ligand in the active site of the protein target, the surface of the binding site was computed using MOE which is showed in Fig. 4.2.

#### 4.7. Docking

All the compounds enlisted in Table 4.1 were docked into the active site of the CA2 structure. Best binding poses of each these compounds were identified and isolated for further use in pharmacophore modeling. The six docked structures are showed in Fig. 4.3 to 4.8.

#### 4.8. Estimation of ligand-protein interactions

Ligand-protein interactions between the target protein and all the aforementioned six compounds were computed using MOE. Glu106 and His119 were seen to showed metal/ion contact with the Zinc in case of all the active compounds. However, additional residues like Thr200, Thr199, His94 and Glu92 were also observed to interact in different cases. Fig. 4.9 (a) to 4.9 (f) and 4.10 (a) to 4.10 (f) are the diagrammatic representations of 2D and 3D ligand-protein interactions of all these compounds respectively.

In case of CHEMBL218490, in addition of involvement of Glu106 and His119 in metal/ion contact with zinc, His119 and His94 are also observed to showed side-chain donor interactions with the amino part in the sulfonamide of the ligand. His94 is also linked with sulphate linked to the aromatic ring in the ligand structure via side-chain donor interactions.

Sulphur attached to an aromatic ring in CHEMBL79939 and the sulphate group also showeds metal contacts with Zinc in addition to the residues His119 and Glu106. Thr200 showeds side-chain donor interactions with the oxygens in the sulphate linked to aromatic ring in the structure.

In CHEMBL69114, besides the metal/ion contacts of Glu106 and His119 with Zinc ion, amino group of the compound is also linked via its hydrogens to His119 and Glu106. Thr199 is also showedn to be involved in side-chain donor interactions by linking to oxygen in the sulphate in the sulfonamide part.

CHEMBL417975 interacts with the target by making side-chain donor interactions with Glu106 and His119 which in turn are also making metal contact with the zinc ion. In addition, amino group is also observed to be involved in metal ion contact with zinc ion with one of its hydrogens.

In case of CHEMBL543319, only Arg246 has been seen to interact with the ligand by linking to its sulphate via side-chain donor interaction.

Side-chain acceptor interactions are observed between His94 and the ligand CHEMBL553832. Moreover, oxygen of sulphate is also linked to Thr200 and Thr199 via backbone donor interactions. Like in case of all other compounds, Zinc is also attached to His119 and His94 via metal/ion contact. Amino group in the ligand is also linked to Glu106 via side-chain acceptor interactions.

#### **4.9.** Pharmacophore modeling and validation

By analyzing the overall interaction pattern of all these ligands with CAII, a generic pharmacophore model was built constituting three features. These features include H-bond acceptors, H-bond donors and an aromatic group. Fig. 4.11 represents the 3D pharmacophore model. Furthermore, distances were calculated between the pharmacophoric features which are represented in Fig. 4.12 and ae enlisted in Table 4.2.

In order to validate the pharmacophore model, a dataset of 100 compounds was used as a test test. This test set included 50 compounds known to be 'active' against CAII whereas rest of the 50 were known to be inactive. The database of these compounds was screened on the basis of the built pharmacophore model. The model selected all the actives as actives (no false negatives) and only 5 out of 50 inactives as 'actives' (5 false positives) and was thus proved to be a fairly reliable model.

#### **4.10.** Virtual screening and hit identification

The pharmacophore model was used to screen all the existing drugs present in DrugBank. The model selected 59 entries in the DrugBank to be active against CAII. However, in order to identify the potential hits, all these 59 compounds were further analyzed by computing various chemical descriptors and comparing their values with the already known highly potent inhibitors of CAII. The list of shortlisted hits and their chemical descriptor values is enlisted in Table 4.3. The compounds showeding similar descriptor values as those of the known inhibitors were considered as potential hits. Three hits were selected as candidate compounds. These include Alfuzosin, Prazosin and Sulpiride. Sulpiride belongs to a class of benzenesulphonamides and Alfuzosin and Prazosin are quinazolinamines. Fig 4.14 showeds the chemical structures of the three hits.



Figure 4.1: Standard Curve obtained using Bradford assay for protein quantification



*Figure 4.2. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of actin in RA patients and controls.* 



Figure 4.3. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of CAII in RA patients and controls.



Figure 4.4. Graphic representation of mean normalized expression of CAII in RA patients and controls



Figure 4.5. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of Calpain in RA patients and controls.



Figure 4.6. Graphic representation of mean normalized expression of Calpain in RA patients and controls



Figure 4.7. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of NFATc3 in RA patients and controls.







Figure 4.9. A representative immune-blotted membrane showeding the expression of TNF- $\alpha$  in RA patients and controls.



Figure 4.10. Graphic representation of mean normalized expression of TNF- $\alpha$  in RA patients and controls



Figure 4.11. Comet Assay: A representative snapshot of a human lymphocyte from a RA patient showeding the DNA damage in the cells of the patient.



Figure 4.12 Comet Assay: A representative snapshot of a human lymphocyte from a healthy individual showeding no DNA damage in controls.



Figure 4.13 Comet Assay: A representative snapshot of a human lymphocyte from a healthy individual treated with H2O2 showeding DNA damage.



Figure 4.14 Graphic representation of mean tail length in micrometers obtained in comet assay for control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups.



Figure 4.15 Graphic representation of mean comet length in micrometers obtained in comet assay for control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups.



Figure 4.16 Graphic representation of mean comet area obtained in comet assay for control, RA patients and  $H_2O_2$  treated groups.



Figure 4.17 Graphic representation of mean percentage DNA in tail obtained in comet assay for control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups.



Figure 4.18. Graphic representation of mean percentage DNA in head obtained in comet assay for control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups.



Figure 4.19. Graphic representation of mean olive moment obtained in comet assay for control, RA patients and H2O2 treated groups.



Figure 4.20. Carbonic anhydrase II with co-crystallized ligand (PDB ID: 4ITP).

Blue color indicates the structure of CA2 whereas the structures colored in pink showeds the bound ligand within the active site.



Figure 4.21. Ligand binding pocket of CAII isolated using MOE

Ligand binding pocket of CAII isolated using MOE covering an area of 6.0 Angstroms around the ligand. Dark blue structure represents the bound ligand whereas the light blue color showeds the active site of the target.



Figure 4.22. CHEMBL218490 docked in the active site of CA II



Figure 4.23. CHEMBL79939 docked in the active site of CA II



Figure 4.24. CHEMBL69114 docked into the active site of CA II



Figure 4.25. CHEMBL417975 docked into the active site of CA II



Figure 4.26. CHEMBL543319 docked into the active site of CA II



Figure 4.27. CHEMBL553832 docked into the active site of CA II



*Figure 4.28.* A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL218490 and CAII.

Green outgoing and incoming dashed lines represent side-chain acceptor and donor interactions respectively. Purple lines indicate polar interactions.



Figure 4.29. A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL79939 and CAII.

Green outgoing and incoming dashed lines represent H-bond acceptor and H-bond donor interactions respectively. Purple lines indicate polar interactions.



Figure 4.30. A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL69114 and CAII.

Green outgoing and incoming dashed lines represent H-bond acceptor and H-bond donor interactions respectively. Purple lines indicate polar interactions.



*Figure 4.31. A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL417975 and CAII.* 

Green outgoing and incoming dashed lines represent H-bond acceptor and H-bond donor interactions respectively. Purple lines indicate polar interactions.



*Figure 4.32.* A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL543319 and CAII.

Green outgoing and incoming dashed lines represent H-bond acceptor and H-bond donor interactions respectively. Purple lines indicate polar interactions.



*Figure 4.33.* A 2D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL553832 and CAII.

Green outgoing and incoming dashed lines represent H-bond acceptor and H-bond donor interactions respectively. Purple lines indicate polar interactions.



*Figure 4.34. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL218490 and CAII.* 



*Figure 4.35. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL79939 and CAII.* 



Figure 4.36. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL69114 and CAII.



Figure 4.37. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL417975 and CAII.



*Figure 4.38. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL543319 and CAII.* 



Figure 4.39. A 3D representation of ligand-protein interactions between CHEMBL CHEMBL553832 and CAII.



Figure 4.40. 3D pharmacophore model

F1 in blue represents the H-bond acceptor, F2 in pink represents H-bond donor and F3 in brown indicates the aromatic group.



*Figure 4.41.* A visual representation of the distances computed between the pharmacophoric features of the pharmacophore model


Figure 4.42 Chemical structure of Alfuzosin



Figure 4.43 Chemical structure of Sulpiride



Figure 4.43 Chemical structure of Prazosin

Table 4.1 Protein concentrations in serum samples

Sample	Absorbance	Protein conc.	Dilution	Actual conc.	Amount of sample
		ug/ul	factor		loaded for 25 ug
					protein
R007	0.582	25.80	20.00	516.00	0.9689922
R09	0.629	28.93	20.00	578.67	0.8640553
R013	0.572	25.13	20.00	502.67	0.994695
R015	0.614	27.93	20.00	558.67	0.8949881
R016	0.510	21.00	20.00	420.00	1.1904762
C20	0.609	27.60	20.00	552.00	0.9057971
C21	0.556	24.07	20.00	481.33	1.0387812
C22	0.654	30.60	20.00	612.00	0.8169935
C23	0.604	27.27	20.00	545.33	0.9168704

Table 4.2 Paired Samples Statistics of CAII expression in RA patients and controls

T		Mean	N	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean
Pair 1	Individuals	1.50	24	.511	.104
	Normalised Expression	.3909	24	.16918	.03453

Table 4.3 Paired Samples Correlations of CAII expression in RA patients and controls

		Ν	Correlation	Sig.
Pair 1	Individuals & Normalised	24	.720	.000
	Expression			

Table 4.4 Paired Samples Test for CAII expression in RA patients and controls

	-	Paired Differences							
					95% Co	nfidence			
				Std.	Interva	l of the			
			Std.	Error	Diffe	rence			Sig. (2-
		Mean	Deviation	Mean	Lower	Upper	t	df	tailed)
Pair	Individuals -								
1	Normalised	1.10909	.40626	.08293	.93754	1.28064	13.374	23	.000
	Expression								

Table 4.5 Paired Samples Statistics of Calpain expression in RA patients and controls

	-	Mean	Ν	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean
Pair 1	Individuals	1.50	24	.511	.104
	Normalised Expression	.4292	24	.17928	.03660

Table 4.6 Paired Samples Correlations of Calpain expression in RA patients and controls

		Ν	Correlation	Sig.
Pair 1	Individuals & Normalised	24	.617	.001
	Expression			

Table 4.7 Paired Samples Test for Calpain expression in RA patients and controls

			Paired Differences						
			1		95% Confidence				
				Std.	Interva	l of the			
			Std.	Error	Diffe	rence			Sig. (2-
		Mean	Deviation	Mean	Lower	Upper	t	df	tailed)
Pair	Individuals -								
1	Normalised	1.07083	.42423	.08660	.89169	1.24997	12.366	23	.000
	Expression								

Table 4.8 Paired Samples Statistics of NFATc1 expression in RA patients and controls

-		Mean	Ν	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean
Pair 1	Individuals	1.50	24	.511	.104
	Normalised Expression	.4864	24	.26000	.05307

Table 4.9 Paired Samples Correlations of NFATc1 expression in RA patients and controls

		Ν	Correlation	Sig.
Pair 1	Individuals & Normalised	24	.705	.000
	Expression			

Table 4.10 Paired Samples Test for NFATc1 expression in RA patients and controls

	-	Paired Differences							
					95% Confidence				
				Std.	Interva	l of the			
			Std.	Error	Diffe	rence			Sig. (2-
		Mean	Deviation	Mean	Lower	Upper	t	df	tailed)
Pair	Individuals -								
1	Normalised	1.01360	.37590	.07673	.85487	1.17233	13.210	23	.000
	Expression								

Table 4.11 Paired Samples Statistics of TNF-a expression in RA patients and controls

-		Mean	Ν	Std. Deviation	Std. Error Mean
Pair 1	Individuals	1.50	24	.511	.104
	Normalised Expression	.3856	24	.12839	.02621

Table 4.12 Paired Samples Correlations of TNF-a expression in RA patients and controls

		Ν	Correlation	Sig.
Pair 1	Individuals & Normalised	24	.478	.018
	Expression			

Table 4.13 Paired Samples Test for TNF-a expression in RA patients and controls

			Pair	red Differe	ences				
					95% Co	nfidence			
				Std.	Interval of the				
			Std.	Error	Difference				Sig. (2-
		Mean	Deviation	Mean	Lower	Upper	t	df	tailed)
Pair	Individuals -				-				
1	Normalised	1.11442	.46325	.09456	.91881	1.31004	11.785	23	.000
	Expression								

Table 4.14 Descriptives for tail length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 treated cells.

Tail Length (um)								
					95% Co	nfidence		
					Interval	for Mean		
			Std.	Std.	Lower	Upper		
	Ν	Mean	Deviation	Error	Bound	Bound	Minimum	Maximum
Human								
Lymphocytes	3	1.2833	.21385	.12347	.7521	1.8146	1.05	1.47
Normal								
Individuals								
Human								
Lymphocytes	3	11.3333	2.08167	1.20185	6.1622	16.5045	9.00	13.00
H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub> treated								
Human								
Lymphocytes RA	3	1.2933	.17954	.10366	.8473	1.7393	1.09	1.43
Patients								
Total	9	4.6367	5.13112	1.71037	.6925	8.5808	1.05	13.00

Table 4.15 ANOVA test for tail length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 treated cells.

Tail Length (um)					
	Sum of Squares	Df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Between Groups	201.804	2	100.902	68.621	.000
Within Groups	8.823	6	1.470		
Total	210.627	8			

Table 4.16 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for tail length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2

Tail Length (um)

Dunnett t (2-sided)

					95% Co	nfidence
		Mean			Inte	rval
		Difference	Std.		Lower	Upper
(I) Groups	(J) Groups	(I-J)	Error	Sig.	Bound	Bound
Human	Human					
Lymphocytes H2O2	Lymphocytes	$10.05000^{*}$	.99010	.000	7.2156	12.8844
treated	Normal Individuals					
Human	Human					
Lymphocytes RA	Lymphocytes	.01000	.99010	1.000	-2.8244	2.8444
Patients	Normal Individuals					

\*. The mean difference is significant at the 0.05 level.

Table 4.17 Descriptives for comet length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 treated cells.

Comet Length								
(um)								
					95% Coi	nfidence		
					Interval for Mean			
			Std.	Std.	Lower	Upper		
	Ν	Mean	Deviation	Error	Bound	Bound	Minimum	Maximum
Human								
Lymphocytes								
Normal	3	29.3333	2.08167	1.20185	24.1622	34.5045	27.00	31.00
Individuals								
Human								
Lymphocytes	3	59.0000	13.85641	8.00000	24.5788	93.4212	43.00	67.00
H2O2 treated								
Human								
Lymphocytes RA	3	38.0000	7.54983	4.35890	19.2452	56.7548	30.00	45.00
Patients								
Total	9	42.1111	15.42275	5.14092	30.2561	53.9661	27.00	67.00

Table 4.18. ANOVA test for comet length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2treated cells.

Comet Length (um)

	Sum of Squares	Df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Between Groups	1396.222	2	698.111	8.267	.019
Within Groups	506.667	6	84.444		
Total	1902.889	8			

# Table 4.19 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for comet length obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2

#### Comet Length (um)

Dunnett t (2-sided)

					95% Co	nfidence
		Mean			Interval	
		Difference	Std.		Lower	Upper
(I) Groups	(J) Groups	(I-J)	Error	Sig.	Bound	Bound
Human	Human		-			
Lymphocytes H2O2	Lymphocytes	29.66667*	7.50309	.013	8.1872	51.1461
treated	Normal Individuals					
Human	Human					
Lymphocytes RA	Lymphocytes	8.66667	7.50309	.453	-12.8128	30.1461
Patients	Normal Individuals					

\*. The mean difference is significant at the 0.05 level.

Table 4.20 Descriptives for comet area obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 groups

Comet Area								
(um2)								
					95% Co	onfidence		
					Interval	for Mean		
			Std.		Lower	Upper		
	N	Mean	Deviation	Std. Error	Bound	Bound	Minimum	Maximum
Human								
Lymphocytes	2	0 702252	10.05016	24 7 4000	770 0010	005 70 47	044.00	007.00
Normal	3	8.7933E2	42.85246	24.74088	772.8819	985./84/	844.00	927.00
Individuals								
Human								
Lymphocytes	3	2.5493E3	1253.71860	7.23835E2	-	5663.7430	1204.00	3685.00
H2O2 treated					565.0763			
Human								
Lymphocytes	3	8.2300E2	213.56966	1.23305E2	292.4636	1353.5364	601.00	1027.00
RA Patients								
Total	9	1.4172E3	1061.29741	3.53766E2	601.4368	2233.0076	601.00	3685.00

Table 4.21 ANOVA test for comet area obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 treated cells.

Comet Area (um2)

	Sum of Squares	Df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Between Groups	5772300.222	2	2886150.111	5.347	.046
Within Groups	3238517.333	6	539752.889		
Total	9010817.556	8			

Table 4.22 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for comet area obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2

Comet Area (um2)

Dunnett t (2-sided)

					95% Co	95% Confidence		
		Mean			Interval			
		Difference			Lower Upper			
(I) Groups	(J) Groups	(I-J)	Std. Error	Sig.	Bound	Bound		
Human	Human							
Lymphocytes	Lymphocytes	1670.00000	5.99863E2	.055	-47.2572	3387.2572		
H2O2 treated	Normal Individuals							

Comet Area (um2)

Dunnett t (2-sided)

					95% Co	nfidence	
		Mean			Interval		
		Difference			Lower	Upper	
(I) Groups	(J) Groups	(I-J)	Std. Error	Sig.	Bound	Bound	
Human Lymphocytes H2O2 treated	Human Lymphocytes Normal Individuals	1670.00000	5.99863E2	.055	-47.2572	3387.2572	
Human Lymphocytes RA Patients	Human Lymphocytes Normal Individuals	-56.33333	5.99863E2	.994	- 1773.5905	1660.9239	

Table 4.23 Descriptives for percentage DNA in tail obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 groups

%DNA in Tail								
					95% Coi	nfidence	<b>├</b> ───┤	
					Interval f	for Mean		
			Std.	Std.	Lower	Upper	Minimu	
	Ν	Mean	Deviation	Error	Bound	Bound	m	Maximum
Human								
Lymphocytes Normal	3	.0032	.00058	.00033	.0017	.0046	.00	.00
Individuals								
Human								
Lymphocytes	3	11.1860	18.84308	10.87906	-35.6228	57.9948	.00	32.94
H2O2 treated								
Human								
Lymphocytes RA	3	.0099	.00857	.00495	0113	.0312	.00	.02
Patients								
Total	9	3.7330	10.95492	3.65164	-4.6877	12.1537	.00	32.94

Table 4.24 ANOVA test for percentage DNA in tail obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 treated cells.

%DNA in Tail					
	Sum of Squares	Df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Between Groups	249.959	2	124.980	1.056	.405
Within Groups	710.124	6	118.354		
Total	960.083	8			

# Table 4.25 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for percentage DNA in tail obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2

### %DNA in Tail

Dunnett t (2-sided)

					95% Confidence		
		Mean			Inte	rval	
		Difference	Std.		Lower	Upper	
(I) Groups	(J) Groups	(I-J)	Error	Sig.	Bound	Bound	
Human Lymphocytes H2O2 treated	Human 2 Lymphocytes Normal Individuals	11.18282	8.88271	.401	-14.2462	36.6118	
Human Lymphocytes RA Patients	Human Lymphocytes Normal Individuals	.00678	8.88271	1.000	-25.4222	25.4358	

Table 4.26 Descriptives for percentage DNA in head obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 groups

% DNA in Head								
					95% Cor Interval f	nfidence for Mean		
			Std.	Std.	Lower	Upper		
	Ν	Mean	Deviation	Error	Bound	Bound	Minimum	Maximum
Human Lymphocytes Normal Individuals	3	95.6635	3.78619	2.18596	86.2581	105.0689	93.00	100.00
Human Lymphocytes H2O2 treated	3	70.1474	8.72639	5.03818	48.4698	91.8249	63.39	80.00
Human Lymphocytes RA Patients	3	92.4977	8.94620	5.16509	70.2741	114.7213	82.92	100.64
Total	9	86.1028	13.70069	4.56690	75.5716	96.6341	63.39	100.64

# Table 4.27 ANOVA test for percentage DNA in head obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 treated cells.

% DNA in Head					
	Sum of Squares	Df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Between Groups	1160.633	2	580.316	10.210	.012
Within Groups	341.039	б	56.840		
Total	1501.672	8			

Table 4.28 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for percentage DNA in head obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2

#### % DNA in Head

Dunnett t (2-sided)

					95% Confidence		
		Mean			Inte	rval	
		Difference	Std.		Lower	Upper	
(I) Groups	(J) Groups	(I-J)	Error	Sig.	Bound	Bound	
Human Lymphocytes H2O2 treated	Human Lymphocytes Normal Individuals	-25.51615*	6.15575	.011	-43.1385	-7.8938	
Human Lymphocytes RA Patients	Human Lymphocytes Normal Individuals	-3.16585	6.15575	.832	-20.7882	14.4565	

\*. The mean difference is significant at the 0.05 level.

Table 4.29 Descriptives for olive moment obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 groups

Olive Moment 95% Confidence

					Interval f	or Mean		
			Std.	Std.	Lower	Upper		
	Ν	Mean	Deviation	Error	Bound	Bound	Minimum	Maximum
Human								
Lymphocytes	2	4450	11220	06546	1642	7075	20	5 4
Normal	3	.4439	.11539	.00546	.1042	.1215	.32	.54
Individuals								
Human								
Lymphocytes	3	2.1314	.20853	.12040	1.6134	2.6494	1.95	2.36
H2O2 treated								
Human								
Lymphocytes RA	3	.4333	.14503	.08373	.0731	.7936	.29	.58
Patients								
Total	9	1.0035	.85727	.28576	.3446	1.6625	.29	2.36

Table 4.30 ANOVA test for Olive moment obtained in comet assay for normal, RA and H2O2 treated cells.

Olive Moment					
	Sum of Squares	Df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
Between Groups	5.725	2	2.862	110.977	.000
Within Groups	.155	6	.026		
Total	5.879	8			

Table 4.31 Post Hoc Test: Multiple comparisons for percentage DNA in head obtained in cometassay for normal, RA and H2O2

#### Olive Moment

Dunnett t (2-sided)

	-				95% Confidence		
		Mean			Inte	rval	
		Difference	Std.		Lower	Upper	
(I) Groups	(J) Groups	(I-J)	Error	Sig.	Bound	Bound	
Human Lymphocytes H2O2 treated	Human Lymphocytes Normal Individuals	1.68552*	.13113	.000	1.3101	2.0609	
Human Lymphocytes RA Patients	Human Lymphocytes Normal Individuals	01254	.13113	.993	3879	.3628	

Table 4.32 List of six most active compounds against CAII (IC50 < 1 nM)

chEMBL ID	IC50	Canonical smiles
	value	
CHEMBL218490	0.18	s1c2S(=O)(=O)[C@H](C[C@@H](NCC)c2cc1S(=O)(=O)N)C
CHEMBL79939	0.58	s1c2S(=O)(=O)C(CNc2cc1S(=O)(=O)N)CCN1CCOCC1
CHEMBL69114	0.7	s1c(S(=O)(=O)c2cc(CN(C)C)c(O)cc2)ccc1S(=O)(=O)N
CHEMBL417975	0.54	s1c2S(=O)(=O)CC[C@@H](NCC(C)C)c2cc1S(=O)(=O)N
CHEMBL543319	0.5	s1c2sc(S(=O)(=O)N)cc2cc1C(N(CCOCCOC)CCOC)C
CHEMBL553832	0.7	s1c2sc(S(=O)(=O)N)cc2cc1C(NCCOCCOC)C

 Table 4.33 Distances between pharmacophoric features

Features	H-Bond donor	H-bond acceptor	Aromatic
H-Bond donor	0		
H-bond acceptor	2.48	0	
Aromatic	3.65	3.38	0

Descriptors	Values
TPSA	90-118
log P(o/w)	1.05-1.27
Weight	324-422
a_acc	5-6
a_don	1-2
b_rotN	3-12

Table 4.34 List of descriptors and their ranges observed in known 'actives'

Table 4.35. List of identified hits along with their descriptor values

Compounds	DrugBank ID	log P(o/w)	Weight	a_acc	a_don	b_rotN	TPSA
Alfuzosin	DB00346	0.85	389	6	2	9	111
Sulpiride	DB00391	0.5	341	5	2	7	101
Prazosin	DB00457	0.18	383	5	1	5	106

Rheumatoid arthritis affects around 1% of the entire adult population worldwide. Chronic inflammation of joints, erosion of articular cartilage and autoantibody as an autoimmune reaction are the key features associated with RA (McInnes and Schett, 2010). Furthermore, increased osteoclastogenesis is a major characteristic of RA. According to our investigation, the rate of occurrence of RA is much higher in females as compared to males. Out of a total of 30 RA samples collected, 25 were females whereas only five were male. Previous epidemiological studies in other populations of the world showeding a 2 to 4 times higher prevalence of RA in females also corroborate our findings. Likewise, the incidence of RA in females younger than 50 is 4 to 5 times higher as compared to males (Kvien et al., 2006; Slimani and Ladjouze-Rezig, 2014). This gender bias in the prevelance of RA can be related to the sex hormones in males and females as these are implicated in the immune response. Estrogens are enhancers at least of the humoral immunity whereas androgens and progesterone are natural immune-suppressors. In male patients of rheumatoid arthritis (RA), androgen replacement ameliorates the disease and supports their involvement in the pathophysiology of the disease. The combination of androgens with cyclosporin A or methotrexate has been revealed to potentiate the apoptosis of monocytic inflammatory cells and reduce the cell growth at least in vitro. A significant effort is devoted in the recent years to ensure whether the use of oral contraceptive pills (OCs) may have a protective effect on the risk of RA. Contradictory results arose from those controlled studies. Still nowadays no consensus has been reached regarding OCs administration and its relationship to

the prevention or development of RA. In addition, an association of estrogen receptor gene polymorphism with age at onset of RA was observed to explain inter-individual clinical and therapeutic-response variations more clearly. Local increased estrogen concentrations and decreased androgen levels wererevealed in RA synovial fluids and play a more vitalfunction in the immuneinflammatory local response (Cutolo *et al.*, 2002).

RANKL signaling pathway is the main pathway involved in bone biology. Most of the components of RANKL signaling pathway have been showedn to have elevated levels in RA patients. Carbonic anhyhyrase II responsible for the release of biocarbonate ions and the drastic acidification of bone environment leading to bone loss in RA is also activated downstream RANKL signaling pathway Takayanagi et al., 2002). According to our investigation, levels of CAII have been demonstrated to be augmented in 27 out of 30 RA patients. Our results point to the significant role of CAII in RA. Previous studies to unravel the role of CAII in bone resorption also corroborate our findings .Disruption in CAII gene in vivo results in no bone resorption thereby implicating its critical role in optimal bone resorption process (Hall et al., 1991). Likewise, studies related to the effect of a specific CAII inhibitor acetazolamide in mouse calvaria cultures demonstrate anti-resorptive activity in a dose dependent, Ca<sup>2+</sup> dependent pHregulated manner (Kato et al., 2013). Similar to acetazolamide, celecoxib and JTE-522 also block osteoclast differentiation and activity which were tested in arthritic rat model for RA and showeded reduced bone resorption. Hence elevated levels of CAII in Rheumatoid arthritis can also be strongly related to the increased bone destruction and hence the disease progression.

It has been well-established that carbonic anhydrase leads to cerebral calcification. Furthermore, increased levels of CA2 also lead to renal acidosis. Thus from the results of our investigation, it is evident that CA2 leads to increased calcium levels and acidification in RA. Augmented

calcium levels can affect the body in a multitude of ways, one of them being changing the regulation of molecular components. Since, calpain, a cysteine protease, which is dependent on calcium levels for activation and is also activated downstream RANKL signaling pathway, has also showedn to have high levels in RA patients as compared to those in healthy controls. Our results point to the possibility that increased calcium levels as a result of increased CAII lead to increased activation of calpain.

Carbonic anhydrase 2 and calpain has been reported as an inflammatory marker and thus their elevated levels in RA point to increased inflammatory response in RA patients. There has been accumulating evidence suggesting that inflammatory response in cell leads to DNA damage in the cells. Our investigation also showeds that lymphocytes of all the RA patients exhibit detectable DNA damage. This is supported by the previous research that pro-inflammatory cytokines like TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-1, IL-6, and IFN- $\gamma$ , which are also activated downstream RANKL signaling pathway have majorly elevated levels in RA (Sukkar and Rossi, 2004). In addition to the components of immune system, reactive oxygen and nitrogen species have also been observed in RA. Neutrophils, the most important cells present in the synovial fluid produce ROS, most specifically superoxide anion (Filippinet al., 2008; Babior, 2000; Taysiet al., 2002). Because of the increased oxidative stress, RA synovial fluid contains increased levels of antioxidant enzymes including superoxide dismutase (SOD), catalase (CAT) and glutathione peroxidase (GPx), and contains low levels of iron, which is elevated in patients with RA. This may cause increased activity of Fenton and Haber-Weiss reactions, and oxidative damage (Johnson, 2001). Owing to their abnormally high concentrations, ROS damage lipids, proteins, membranes, and nucleic acids and also work to recruit nuclear factor kappa-B (NF- $\kappa$ B) which again is a momentous component of RANKL signaling pathway playing a role in

osteoclastogenesis. Oxidative stress produced within an inflammatory joint can stimulate the erosion of connective tissue in rheumatoid synovitis and other autoimmune systems (Kurien and Scofield, 2008). Hence, all these previous findings strengthen and justify the DNA damage observed in the current study.

Previous findings which corroborate the results of our current investigation implicate the potential of CAII as a target for anti-resorptive therapy in Rheumatoid arthritis. For this, various inhibitors for carbonic anhydrases already exist as approved drugs and some others being investigated in clinical trials. CAs have been targeted in glaucoma, epilepsy, obesity and various tumors. However, these drugs exhibit off-target effects and hence the side effects. So, it is inevitable to look for isoform-specific inhibitors and unravel new compounds which can be used for the treatment of RA by targeting CAII.

Consequently, the drug design of CA inhibitors (CAIs) is emerging as a very dynamic field.Sulfonamides and their isosteres (sulfamates/sulfamides) make up the main class of CAIs which showed binding to the Zinc metal ion in the CAII active site. Lately, dithiocarbamates exhibiting the same mechanistic approach, were categorized as a new CAI class. Other CAIs demonstrate a peculiar mechanism of action: some carboxylates, sulfocoumarins, phenols, polyamines and some carboxylates, bind to the zinc-bound water molecule. Coumarins and five/six-membered lactones are prodrug inhibitors, binding in hydrolyzed form at the entrance of the active site cleft. Novel drug design strategies have been showedn principally based on the tail approach for obtaining all these types of CAIs, which exploit more external binding regions within the enzyme active site (in addition to coordination to the metal ion), leading thus to isoform-selective compounds.

Both sulfonamides and sulfamates bind in deprotonated form, as anions, to the Zn(II) ion from the enzyme active site, which is in a tetrahedral geometry .This supports the results of our *in silico* prediction of ligand-protein interaction of six highly potent inhibitors of CAII. Furthermore, our results indicate the interaction of His119 with the Zinc metal ion in the active site cleft. This is corroborated by the findings which showed that His119 is one of the three conserved His residues ((His94, 96 and 119) which are considered as the Zinc ligands. Furthermore, Glu106 has also been found to showed interactions with the target. This is also supported by previous findings which suggest that Glu106 is one of the gate keepers (hydrogen bonded to Thr199, as well as half the active site mainly lined with hydrophobic residues and the opposite one with hydrophilic residues), the other being Thr199 (Supuran, 2012).

The three new compounds identified as potential hits include Alfuzosin, Prazosin and Sulpiride. Sulpiride belongs to a class of benzenesulphonamides and Alfuzosin and Prazosin are quinazolinamines.

Compounds belonging to the class of benzenesulphonamides (organic compounds containing a sulfonamide group that is S-linked to a benzene ring) have already been reported to have a potent inhibitory effect on the CAII (Di Fiore*et al.*, 2011). Sulpiride is known as a dopamine D2-receptor antagonist. It has been used therapeutically as an antidepressant, antipsychotic, and as a digestive aid (Cavallotti *et al.*, 2002). But its role has never been previously reported as a CA2 inhibitor or as an anti-resorptive therapy for the treatment of RA. From crystallographic aspects, benzenesulfonamide derivatives are the best studied class of CAIs. The comparative analysis of the hCA II—benzenesulfonamide inhibitor complexes, structurally characterized till now, suggest that the different tails can adopt various orientations within the binding pocket. Infact, some inhibitors bind with their tail within the hydrophobic

region of the CA II active site, some others bind with their tail in the hydrophilic half and some others yet in an intermediate position at the border between the hydrophobic and hydrophilic region. In general, the orientation adopted by the inhibitor tail depends on the nature of either the tail (hydrophobic/ hydrophilic/aromatic etc.) or the linker moiety. Therefore, the rationalization of the binding mode within the enzyme active site is difficult to be done except for some classes of compounds for which extensive structural data are available (De Simone *et al.*, 2013). Hence, in order to consider sulpiride as a new potential lead compound, its binding pattern by X-ray crystallography needs to be elucidated and further pharmacological research in the realm is required.

Alfuzosin and Prazosin belong to the class of quinazolinamines. These are heterocyclic aromatic compounds containing a quianazoline moiety substituted by one or more amine groups. Alfuzosin is a quinazoline-derivative alpha-adrenergic blocking agent used to treat hypertension and benign prostatic hyperplasia. Accordingly, Alfuzosin and Prazosin are a selective inhibitor of the alpha (1) subtype of alpha adrenergic receptors. In the human prostate, Alfuzosin antagonizes phenylephrine (alpha (1) agonist)-induced contractions, in vitro, and binds with high affinity to the alpha1a adrenoceptor, which is thought to be the predominant functional type in the prostate. The antihypertensive effects of Alfuzosin and Prazosin results from a decrease in systemic vascular resistance and the parent compound Alfuzosin is primarily responsible for the antihypertensive activity. Prazosin has also been used in conjunction with cardiac glycosides and diuretics in the management of severe congestive heart failure. It has also been used alone or in combination with  $\beta$ -blockers in the preoperative management of signs and symptoms of pheochromocytoma. Both of these drugs have not been previously reported as a carbonic anhydrase II inhibitors and as candidate leads for the treatment of RA.

Almost all reported carbonic anhydrase inhibitors comprise a zinc binding group in their structure of which the primary sulfonamide moiety (-SO2NH2) is the foremost example and to a lesser extent the primary sulfamate (-O-SO2NH2) and sulfamide (-NH-SO2NH2) groups. Current research findings have therefore elucidated a novel class of compounds which can be further studies in order to test various chemotypes in order to get CAII isoform selective inhibitors and can be tested for their efficacy in the treatment of Rheumatoid arthritis

.

### Conclusion

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA), affecting about 1% of the world population, is a chronic polyarthritic autoimmune condition characterized by colossal joint destruction as a consequence of synovial hyperplasia. Osteoclastogenesis is the major process associated with RA. In this study, protein expression profiles of carbonic anhydrase II, calpain, TNFα and NFATc1 were investigated in Rheumatoid arthritis. All these proteins, because of their role in bone resorption exhibited elevated levels in RA patients. Furthermore, since they are known as inflammatory markers and inflammation is tightly associated with DNA damage, RA samples were also investigated for any DNA damage. All the cells in RA patients showeded DNA damage. Hence, we conclude that all these proteins have significant roles in the pathogenesis of RA. Moreover, three new inhibitors were elucidated for targeting CAII. One, Sulpiride, belongs to a class of benzenesulfonamides. Compounds belonging to this class have been extensively studied against CAII but not with the aim to develop an anti-resorptive therapy for RA. Rest of the two newly identified drugs, Alfuzosin and Prazosin, belong to a class of quinazolinamines which has never been previously proposed to target CAII for any kind of treatment.
## **Future Perspectives**

Protein expression profiles of all the aforementioned osteoclastogenic markers specifically calpain and carbonic anhydrase II can be used as a potential prognostic and diagnostic molecular biomarker for rheumatoid arthritis. Furthermore, the three drugs can be tested for their newly identified role in the inhibition of carbonic anhydrase II and their antiresorptive effect can be studied. Not only these compounds can be improved by applying lead optimization strategies, but their derivatives can also be tested for better isoform-selectivity and ADMET properties.

## References

AA, S. A., & Al-Mashta, S. A. (2013). Cerebral calcification, osteopetrosis and renal tubular acidosis: is it carbonic anhydrase-II deficiency?. Saudi Journal of Kidney Diseases and Transplantation, 24(3), 561.

Aggarwal, M., Kondeti, B., & McKenna, R. (2013). Anticonvulsant/antiepileptic carbonic anhydrase inhibitors: a patent review. Expert opinion on therapeutic patents, 23(6), 717-724.

Aikawa, Y., Morimoto, K., Yamamoto, T., Chaki, H., Hashiramoto, A., Narita, H., ...& Shiozawa, S. (2008). Treatment of arthritis with a selective inhibitor of c-Fos/activator protein-1. Nature biotechnology, 26(7), 817-823.

Alarcón, G. S. (2000). Tetracyclines for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Expert opinion on investigational drugs, 9(7), 1491-1498.

Aletaha, D., Neogi, T., Silman, A. J., Funovits, J., Felson, D. T., Bingham, C. O., ...& Hawker,
G. (2010). 2010 rheumatoid arthritis classification criteria: an American College of
Rheumatology/European League Against Rheumatism collaborative initiative. Arthritis &
Rheumatism, 62(9), 2569-2581.

Aletaha, D., Neogi, T., Silman, A. J., Funovits, J., Felson, D. T., Bingham, C. O., ...& Hawker,
G. (2010). 2010 rheumatoid arthritis classification criteria: an American College of
Rheumatology/European League Against Rheumatism collaborative initiative. Arthritis &
Rheumatism, 62(9), 2569-2581.

Aliprantis, A. O., Ueki, Y., Sulyanto, R., Park, A., Sigrist, K. S., Sharma, S. M., ...& Glimcher, L. H. (2008). NFATc1 in mice represses osteoprotegerin during osteoclastogenesis and dissociates systemic osteopenia from inflammation in cherubism. The Journal of clinical investigation, 118(11), 3775.

Aliprantis, A. O., Ueki, Y., Sulyanto, R., Park, A., Sigrist, K. S., Sharma, S. M., ...& Glimcher, L. H. (2008). NFATc1 in mice represses osteoprotegerin during osteoclastogenesis and dissociates systemic osteopenia from inflammation in cherubism. The Journal of clinical investigation, 118(11), 3775.

Alterio, V., Di Fiore, A., D'Ambrosio, K., Supuran, C. T., & De Simone, G. (2012). Multiple binding modes of inhibitors to carbonic anhydrases: how to design specific drugs targeting 15 different isoforms?. Chemical reviews, 112(8), 4421-4468.

Anderson, D. M., Maraskovsky, E., Billingsley, W. L., Dougall, W. C., Tometsko, M. E., Roux,E. R., ... & Galibert, L. (1997). A homologue of the TNF receptor and its ligand enhance T-cellgrowth and dendritic-cell function. Nature, 390(6656), 175-179.

Anderson, G., Gries, M., Kurihara, N., Honjo, T., Anderson, J., Donnenberg, V., ...& Lentzsch,
S. (2006). Thalidomide derivative CC-4047 inhibits osteoclast formation by down-regulation of
PU. 1. Blood, 107(8), 3098-3105.

Arnett, F. C., Edworthy, S. M., Bloch, D. A., Mcshane, D. J., Fries, J. F., Cooper, N. S., ...& Hunder, G. G. (1988). The American Rheumatism Association 1987 revised criteria for the classification of rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 31(3), 315-324.

Asagiri, M., & Takayanagi, H. (2007). The molecular understanding of osteoclast differentiation. Bone, 40(2), 251-264. Asagiri, M., Sato, K., Usami, T., Ochi, S., Nishina, H., Yoshida, H., ...& Takayanagi, H. (2005). Autoamplification of NFATc1 expression determines its essential role in bone homeostasis. The Journal of experimental medicine,202(9), 1261-1269.

Babior, B. M. (2000). Phagocytes and oxidative stress. The American journal of medicine, 109(1), 33-44.

Baldwin, A. S. (2001). Series introduction: the transcription factor NF-κB and human disease. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 107(1), 3-6.

Barabás, K., Bakos, J., Zeitler, Z., Bálint, G., Nagy, E., Lakatos, T., ...& Szekanecz, Z. (2014). Effects of laser treatment on the expression of cytosolic proteins in the synovium of patients with osteoarthritis. Lasers in surgery and medicine

Bar-Shavit, Z. (2007). The osteoclast: A multinucleated, hematopoietic-origin, bone-resorbing osteoimmune cell. Journal of cellular biochemistry, 102(5), 1130-1139.

Bax M, van Heemst J, Huizinga TW, Toes RE (2011) Genetics of rheumatoid arthritis: what have we learned? Immunogenetics 63 (8):459–466

Bessis, N., Guéry, L., Mantovani, A., Vecchi, A., Sims, J. E., Fradelizi, D., & Boissier, M. C. (2000). The type II decoy receptor of IL-1 inhibits murine collagen-induced arthritis. European journal of immunology, 30(3), 867-875.

Blank, J. L., Gerwins, P., Elliott, E. M., Sather, S., & Johnson, G. L. (1996). Molecular Cloning of Mitogen-activated Protein/ERK Kinase Kinases (MEKK) 2 and 3 regulation of sequential phosphorylation pathways involving mitogen-activated protein kinase and c-jun kinase. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 271(10), 5361-5368.

Boissier, M. C., Semerano, L., Challal, S., Saidenberg-Kermanac'h, N., & Falgarone, G. (2012). Rheumatoid arthritis: from autoimmunity to synovitis and joint destruction. Journal of autoimmunity, 39(3), 222-228.

Bouwmeester, T., Bauch, A., Ruffner, H., Angrand, P. O., Bergamini, G., Croughton, K., ...& Superti-Furga, G. (2004). A physical and functional map of the human TNF- $\alpha$ /NF- $\kappa$ B signal transduction pathway. Nature cell biology, 6(2), 97-105.

Boyle, D. L., Hammaker, D., Edgar, M., Zaiss, M. M., Teufel, S., David, J. P., ...& Firestein, G.S. (2014). Differential Roles of MAPK Kinases MKK3 and MKK6 in Osteoclastogenesis andBone Loss. PloS one, 9(1), e84818.

Brdicka, T., Kadlecek, T. A., Roose, J. P., Pastuszak, A. W., & Weiss, A. (2005). Intramolecular regulatory switch in ZAP-70: analogy with receptor tyrosine kinases. Molecular and cellular biology, 25(12), 4924-4933.

Brown, B. F., Quon, A., Dyck, J. R., & Casey, J. R. (2012). Carbonic anhydrase II promotes cardiomyocyte hypertrophy. Canadian journal of physiology and pharmacology, 90(12), 1599-1610.

Burgess, T. L., Qian, Y. X., Kaufman, S., Ring, B. D., Van, G., Capparelli, C., ...& Lacey, D. L. (1999). The ligand for osteoprotegerin (OPGL) directly activates mature osteoclasts. The Journal of cell biology, 145(3), 527-538.

Carron, C. P., Meyer, D. M., Engleman, V. W., Rico, J. G., Ruminski, P. G., Ornberg, R. L., ... & Nickols, G. A. (2000). Peptidomimetic antagonists of alphavbeta3 inhibit bone resorption by inhibiting osteoclast bone resorptive activity, not osteoclast adhesion to bone. Journal of endocrinology, 165(3), 587-598.

Cavallotti C, Nuti F, Bruzzone P, Mancone M: Age-related changes in dopamine D2 receptors in rat heart and coronary vessels. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol. 2002 May-Jun;29(5-6):412-8. Pubmed

Chabaud, M., Lubberts, E., Joosten, L., van den Berg, W., & Miossec, P. (2001). IL-17 derived from juxta-articular bone and synovium contributes to joint degradation in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis research, 3(3), 168-177.

Chaput, C. D., Dangott, L. J., Rahm, M. D., Hitt, K. D., Stewart, D. S., & Sampson, H. W. (2012). A proteomic study of protein variation between osteopenic and age-matched control bone tissue. Experimental Biology and Medicine, 237(5), 491-498.

Chihara, K., Kimura, Y., Honjoh, C., Yamauchi, S., Takeuchi, K., & Sada, K. (2014). Tyrosine phosphorylation of 3BP2 is indispensable for the interaction with VAV3 in chicken DT40 cells. Experimental cell research.

Chin, S. L., Johnson, S. A., Quinn, J., Mirosavljevic, D., Price, J. T., Dudley, A. C., & Thomas, D. M. (2003). A role for  $\alpha V$  integrin subunit in TGF- $\beta$ -stimulated osteoclastogenesis. Biochemical and biophysical research communications, 307(4), 1051-1058.

Chow, J., & Chambers, T. J. (1992). An assessment of the prevalence of organic material on bone surfaces. Calcified tissue international, 50(2), 118-122.

Christianson, D. W., & Fierke, C. A. (1996). Carbonic anhydrase: evolution of the zinc binding site by nature and by design. Accounts of Chemical Research, 29(7), 331-339.

Costenbader, K. H., & Karlson, E. W. (2006). Cigarette smoking and autoimmune disease: what can we learn from epidemiology?. Lupus, 15(11), 737-745.

Cutolo, M., Villaggio, B., Craviotto, C., Pizzorni, C., Seriolo, B., & Sulli, A. (2002). Sex hormones and rheumatoid arthritis. Autoimmunity reviews, 1(5), 284-289.

Cuzzocrea, S., McDonald, M. C., Mazzon, E., Siriwardena, D., Serraino, I., Dugo, L., ...& Thiemermann, C. (2000). Calpain inhibitor I reduces the development of acute and chronic inflammation. The American journal of pathology, 157(6), 2065-2079.

Dass, S., Vital, E. M., & Emery, P. (2006). Rituximab: novel B-cell depletion therapy for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis.

Datta, S., Kundu, S., Ghosh, P., De, S., Ghosh, A., & Chatterjee, M. (2014). Correlation of oxidant status with oxidative tissue damage in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Clinical rheumatology.

Davis, L. S. (2003). A question of transformation: the synovial fibroblast in rheumatoid arthritis. The American journal of pathology, 162(5), 1399.

Davis, L. S. (2003). A question of transformation: the synovial fibroblast in rheumatoid arthritis. The American journal of pathology, 162(5), 1399.

de La Pompa, J. L., Timmerman, L. A., Takimoto, H., Yoshida, H., Elia, A. J., Samper, E., ... & Mak, T. W. (1998). Role of the NF-ATc transcription factor in morphogenesis of cardiac valves and septum. Nature, 392(6672), 182-186.

De Simone, G., Alterio, V., & Supuran, C. T. (2013). Exploiting the hydrophobic and hydrophilic binding sites for designing carbonic anhydrase inhibitors. Expert opinion on drug discovery, 8(7), 793-810.

Di Fiore,	A., Maresca,	A., Al	terio, V., Supu	ran, C. T.,	& D	e Si	mone, G.	(20	11). Carbonic
anhydrase	inhibitors:	X-ray	crystallographi	c studies	for	the	binding	of	N-substituted
benzenesulfonamides to human isoform II. Chemical Communications, 47(42), 11636-11638.									

Di Fiore, A., Monti, S. M., Hilvo, M., Parkkila, S., Romano, V., Scaloni, A., ...& De Simone, G. (2009). Crystal structure of human carbonic anhydrase XIII and its complex with the inhibitor acetazolamide. Proteins: Structure, Function, and Bioinformatics, 74(1), 164-175.

Di Fiore, A., Truppo, E., Supuran, C. T., Alterio, V., Dathan, N., Bootorabi, F., ...& Simone, G. D. (2010). Crystal structure of the C183S/C217S mutant of human CA VII in complex with acetazolamide. Bioorganic & medicinal chemistry letters, 20(17), 5023-5026.

Donahue, K. E., Gartlehner, G., Jonas, D. E., Lux, L. J., Thieda, P., Jonas, B. L., ... & Lohr, K. N. (2008). Systematic review: comparative effectiveness and harms of disease-modifying medications for rheumatoid arthritis. Annals of Internal Medicine, 148(2), 124-134.

Donkor, I. O. (2011). Calpain inhibitors: a survey of compounds reported in the patent and scientific literature. Expert opinion on therapeutic patents, 21(5), 601-636.

du Montcel ST, Michou L, Petit-Teixeira E, Osorio J, Lemaire I, Lasbleiz S et al (2005) New classification of HLA-DRB1 alleles supports the shared epitope hypothesis of rheumatoid arthritis susceptibility. Arthritis Rheum 52(4):1063–1068

Edwards, J. R., Sun, S. G., Locklin, R., Shipman, C. M., Adamopoulos, I. E., Athanasou, N. A., & Sabokbar, A. (2006). LIGHT (TNFSF14), a novel mediator of bone resorption, is elevated in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 54(5), 1451-1462.

Emery, P., Keystone, E., Tony, H. P., Cantagrel, A., Van Vollenhoven, R., Sanchez, A., ...& Kremer, J. (2008). IL-6 receptor inhibition with tocilizumab improves treatment outcomes in patients with rheumatoid arthritis refractory to anti-tumour necrosis factor biologicals: results from a 24-week multicentre randomised placebo-controlled trial. Annals of the rheumatic diseases, 67(11), 1516-1523.

Eriksson, J. K., Neovius, M., Ernestam, S., Lindblad, S., Simard, J. F., & Askling, J. (2013). Incidence of Rheumatoid Arthritis in Sweden: A Nationwide Population-Based Assessment of Incidence, Its Determinants, and Treatment Penetration. Arthritis care & research, 65(6), 870-878.

Fanger, G. R., Gerwins, P., Widmann, C., Jarpe, M. B., & Johnson, G. L. (1997). MEKKs, GCKs, MLKs, PAKs, TAKs, and tpls: upstream regulators of the c-Jun amino-terminal kinases?. Current opinion in genetics & development,7(1), 67-74.

Filippin, L. I., Vercelino, R., Marroni, N. P., & Xavier, R. M. (2008). Redox signalling and the inflammatory response in rheumatoid arthritis. Clinical & Experimental Immunology, 152(3), 415-422.

Firestein, G. S. (2003). Evolving concepts of rheumatoid arthritis. Nature, 423(6937), 356-361.

Fisher, J. E., Caulfield, M. P., Sato, M., Quartuccio, H. A., Gould, R. J., Garsky, V. M., ...& Rosenblatt, M. (1993). Inhibition of osteoclastic bone resorption in vivo by echistatin, an" arginyl-glycyl-aspartyl"(RGD)-containing protein. Endocrinology, 132(3), 1411-1413.

Fisher, J. E., Rogers, M. J., Halasy, J. M., Luckman, S. P., Hughes, D. E., Masarachia, P. J., ... & Reszka, A. A. (1999). Alendronate mechanism of action: geranylgeraniol, an intermediate in the

## Refrences

mevalonate pathway, prevents inhibition of osteoclast formation, bone resorption, and kinase activation in vitro.Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 96(1), 133-138.

Fisher, Z., Hernandez Prada, J. A., Tu, C., Duda, D., Yoshioka, C., An, H., ...& McKenna, R. (2005). Structural and kinetic characterization of active-site histidine as a proton shuttle in catalysis by human carbonic anhydrase II. Biochemistry, 44(4), 1097-1105.

Franzoso, G., Carlson, L., Xing, L., Poljak, L., Shores, E. W., Brown, K. D., ... & Siebenlist, U. (1997). Requirement for NF-κB in osteoclast and B-cell development. Genes & development, 11(24), 3482-3496.

Fuchs, H. A., Kaye, J. J., Callahan, L. F., Nance, E. P., & Pincus, T. (1989). Evidence of significant radiographic damage in rheumatoid arthritis within the first 2 years of disease. The Journal of rheumatology, 16(5), 585-591.

Fujikawa, Y., Shingu, M., Torisu, T., Itonaga, I., & Masumi, S. (1996). Bone resorption by tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase-positive multinuclear cells isolated from rheumatoid synovium. Rheumatology, 35(3), 213-217.

Garrett, I. R., Boyce, B. F., Oreffo, R. O., Bonewald, L., Poser, J., & Mundy, G. R. (1990). Oxygen-derived free radicals stimulate osteoclastic bone resorption in rodent bone in vitro and in vivo. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 85(3), 632.

Genovese, M. C., McKay, J. D., Nasonov, E. L., Mysler, E. F., da Silva, N. A., Alecock, E., ... & Gomez-Reino, J. J. (2008). Interleukin-6 receptor inhibition with tocilizumab reduces disease activity in rheumatoid arthritis with inadequate response to disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: The tocilizumab in combination with traditional disease-modifying antirheumatic drug therapy study. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 58(10), 2968-2980.

Gerwins, P., Jonathan, L. B., & Johnson, G. L. (1997). Cloning of a novel mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase kinase, MEKK4, that selectively regulates the c-Jun amino terminal kinase pathway. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 272(13), 8288-8295.

Glant, T. T., Besenyei, T., Kádár, A., Kurkó, J., Tryniszewska, B., Gál, J., & Rauch, T. A. (2013). Differentially Expressed Epigenome Modifiers, Including Aurora Kinases A and B, in Immune Cells in Rheumatoid Arthritis in Humans and Mouse Models. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 65(7), 1725-1735.

Goettsch, C., Babelova, A., Trummer, O., Erben, R. G., Rauner, M., Rammelt, S., & Schröder, K. (2013). NADPH oxidase 4 limits bone mass by promoting osteoclastogenesis. The Journal of clinical investigation, 123(11), 0-0.

Goldring, S. R. (2000). A 55-year-old woman with rheumatoid arthritis. JAMA, 283(4), 524-531.

Goll, D. E., Thompson, V. F., Li, H., Wei, W. E. I., & CONG, J. (2003). The calpain system. Physiological reviews, 83(3), 731-801.

Goto, T., Yamaza, T., & Tanaka, T. (2003). Cathepsins in the osteoclast. Journal of electron microscopy, 52(6), 551-558.

Gravallese, E. M., Harada, Y., Wang, J. T., Gorn, A. H., Thornhill, T. S., & Goldring, S. R. (1998). Identification of cell types responsible for bone resorption in rheumatoid arthritis and juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. The American journal of pathology, 152(4), 943.

Gravallese, E. M., Harada, Y., Wang, J. T., Gorn, A. H., Thornhill, T. S., & Goldring, S. R. (1998). Identification of cell types responsible for bone resorption in rheumatoid arthritis and juvenile rheumatoid arthritis. The American journal of pathology, 152(4), 943.

Gravallese, E. M., Manning, C., Tsay, A., Naito, A., Pan, C., Amento, E., & Goldring, S. R. (2000). Synovial tissue in rheumatoid arthritis is a source of osteoclast differentiation factor. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 43(2), 250-258.

Gray-Schopfer, V., Wellbrock, C., & Marais, R. (2007). Melanoma biology and new targeted therapy. Nature, 445(7130), 851-857.

Hall, T. J., Higgins, W., Tardif, C., & Chambers, T. J. (1991). A comparison of the effects of inhibitors of carbonic anhydrase on osteoclastic bone resorption and purified carbonic anhydrase isozyme II. Calcified tissue international, 49(5), 328-332.

Hammaker, D. R., Boyle, D. L., Chabaud-Riou, M., & Firestein, G. S. (2004). Regulation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase by MEKK-2 and mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase kinases in rheumatoid arthritis. The Journal of Immunology,172(3), 1612-1618.

Han, Z., Boyle, D. L., Manning, A. M., & Firestein, G. S. (1998). AP-1 and NF-kB regulation in rheumatoid arthritis and murine collagen-induced arthritis. Autoimmunity, 28(4), 197-208.

Han, Z., Boyle, D. L., Manning, A. M., & Firestein, G. S. (1998). AP-1 and NF-kB regulation in rheumatoid arthritis and murine collagen-induced arthritis. Autoimmunity, 28(4), 197-208.

Harada, K., Itoh, H., Kawazoe, Y., Miyazaki, S., Doi, K., Kubo, T., ...& Shiba, T. (2013). Polyphosphate-Mediated Inhibition of Tartrate-Resistant Acid Phosphatase and Suppression of Bone Resorption of Osteoclasts. PloS one, 8(11), e78612.

Harris Jr, E. D. (1990). Rheumatoid arthritis: pathophysiology and implications for therapy. New England Journal of Medicine, 322(18), 1277-1289.

Harris Jr, E. D. (1990). Rheumatoid arthritis: pathophysiology and implications for therapy. New England Journal of Medicine, 322(18), 1277-1289.

Hayashi, M., Koshihara, Y., Ishibashi, H., Yamamoto, S., Tsubuki, S., Saido, T. C., ...& Inomata, M. (2005). Involvement of calpain in osteoclastic bone resorption. Journal of biochemistry, 137(3), 331-338.

Herman, S., Müller, R. B., Krönke, G., Zwerina, J., Redlich, K., Hueber, A. J., ...& Schett, G. (2008). Induction of osteoclast-associated receptor, a key osteoclast costimulation molecule, in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 58(10), 3041-3050.

Hirai, S. I., Kawasaki, H., Yaniv, M., & Suzuki, K. (1991). Degradation of transcription factors, c-Jun and c-Fos, by calpain. FEBS letters, 287(1), 57-61.

Hou, W. S., Li, Z., Gordon, R. E., Chan, K., Klein, M. J., Levy, R., ...& Brömme, D. (2001). Cathepsin K is a critical protease in synovial fibroblast-mediated collagen degradation. The American journal of pathology, 159(6), 2167-2177.

Hou, W. S., Li, Z., Gordon, R. E., Chan, K., Klein, M. J., Levy, R., ...& Brömme, D. (2001). Cathepsin K is a critical protease in synovial fibroblast-mediated collagen degradation. The American journal of pathology, 159(6), 2167-2177.

Hwang, S. Y., & Putney Jr, J. W. (2011). Calcium signaling in osteoclasts. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research, 1813(5), 979-983.

Hwang, S. Y., & Putney Jr, J. W. (2011). Calcium signaling in osteoclasts. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Molecular Cell Research, 1813(5), 979-983.

Ikeda, F., Matsubara, T., Tsurukai, T., Hata, K., Nishimura, R., & Yoneda, T. (2008). JNK/c-Jun Signaling Mediates an Anti-Apoptotic Effect of RANKL in Osteoclasts. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research, 23(6), 907-914.

Ishida, N., Hayashi, K., Hoshijima, M., Ogawa, T., Koga, S., Miyatake, Y., ...& Takeya, T. (2002). Large Scale Gene Expression Analysis of Osteoclastogenesisin Vitro and Elucidation of NFAT2 as a Key Regulator. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 277(43), 41147-41156.

Ishida, N., Hayashi, K., Hoshijima, M., Ogawa, T., Koga, S., Miyatake, Y., ...& Takeya, T. (2002). Large Scale Gene Expression Analysis of Osteoclastogenesisin Vitro and Elucidation of NFAT2 as a Key Regulator.Journal of Biological Chemistry, 277(43), 41147-41156.

Ismail, S., Sturrock, A., Wu, P., Cahill, B., Norman, K., Huecksteadt, T., & Hoidal, J. (2009). NOX4 mediates hypoxia-induced proliferation of human pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells: the role of autocrine production of transforming growth factor-β1 and insulin-like growth factor binding protein-3. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology, 296(3), L489.

Itoh, K., & Nagatani, K. (2012). Rheumatoid arthritis fibroblast-like synoviocytes showed the upregulation of myeloid cell specific transcription factor PU. 1 and B cell specific transcriptional co-activator OBF-1, and express functional BCMA. Arthritis research & therapy, 14(Suppl 1), P28.

Johnson, K. J. (2001). Free Radicals, Antioxidants, Aging & Disease. Archives of Pathology & Laboratory Medicine, 125(7), 984-984.

Johnson, R. S., Spiegelman, B. M., & Papaioannou, V. (1992). Pleiotropic effects of a null mutation in the c-fos proto-oncogene. Cell, 71(4), 577-586.

Kang, K. Y., Ju, J. H., Song, Y. W., Yoo, D. H., Kim, H. Y., & Park, S. H. (2013). Tacrolimus treatment increases bone formation in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology international, 33(8), 2159-2163.

Karouzakis, E., Rengel, Y., Jüngel, A., Kolling, C., Gay, R. E., Michel, B. A., & Ospelt, C. (2011). DNA methylation regulates the expression of CXCL12 in rheumatoid arthritis synovial fibroblasts. Genes and immunity, 12(8), 643-652.

Kato, Y., Ozawa, S., Miyamoto, C., Maehata, Y., Suzuki, A., Maeda, T., & Baba, Y. (2013). Acidic extracellular microenvironment and cancer. Cancer cell international, 13(1), 89.

Kawai, T., Matsuyama, T., Hosokawa, Y., Makihira, S., Seki, M., Karimbux, N. Y., ...& Taubman, M. A. (2006). B and T lymphocytes are the primary sources of RANKL in the bone resorptive lesion of periodontal disease. The American journal of pathology, 169(3), 987-998.

Kawaji, H., Yokomura, K., Kikuchi, K., Somoto, Y., & Shirai, Y. (1995). [Macrophage colonystimulating factor in patients with rheumatoid arthritis]. Nihon Ika Daigaku Zasshi, 62(3), 260-270.

Kim, H. J., Hong, J. M., Yoon, H. J., Kwon, B. M., Choi, J. Y., Lee, I. K., & Kim, S. Y. (2013). Inhibitory effects of obovatol on osteoclast differentiation and bone resorption. European journal of pharmacology.

Kim, H., Choi, H. K., Shin, J. H., Kim, K. H., Huh, J. Y., Lee, S. A., ...& Lee, S. Y. (2009). Selective inhibition of RANK blocks osteoclast maturation and function and prevents bone loss in mice. The Journal of clinical investigation, 119(4), 813. Kim, T., Ha, H., Shim, K. S., Cho, W. K., & Ma, J. Y. (2013). The anti-osteoporotic effect of Yijung-tang in an ovariectomized rat model mediated by inhibition of osteoclast differentiation. Journal of ethnopharmacology, 146(1), 83-89.

Kim, Y., Sato, K., Asagiri, M., Morita, I., Soma, K., & Takayanagi, H. (2005). Contribution of nuclear factor of activated T cells c1 to the transcriptional control of immunoreceptor osteoclast-associated receptor but not triggering receptor expressed by myeloid cells-2 during osteoclastogenesis. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 280(38), 32905-32913

Kirwan, J. R., Bijlsma, J. W., Boers, M., & Shea, B. J. (2007). Effects of glucocorticoids on radiological progression in rheumatoid arthritis. Cochrane database syst Rev, 1.

Klareskog L, Padyukov L, Alfredsson L (2007) Smoking as a trigger for inflammatory rheumatic diseases. Curr Opin Rheumatol 19(1):49–54

Koga, T., Inui, M., Inoue, K., Kim, S., Suematsu, A., Kobayashi, E., ...& Takai, T. (2004). Costimulatory signals mediated by the ITAM motif cooperate with RANKL for bone homeostasis. Nature, 428(6984), 758-763.

Kong, Y. Y., Feige, U., Sarosi, I., Bolon, B., Tafuri, A., Morony, S., ...& Penninger, J. M. (1999). Activated T cells regulate bone loss and joint destruction in adjuvant arthritis through osteoprotegerin ligand. Nature, 402, 43-47.

Kong, Y. Y., Yoshida, H., Sarosi, I., Tan, H. L., Timms, E., Capparelli, C., ...& Penninger, J. M. (1999). OPGL is a key regulator of osteoclastogenesis, lymphocyte development and lymph-node organogenesis. Nature, 397(6717), 315-323.

Kopper, L. (2012). Denosumab—A Powerful RANKL Inhibitor to Stop Lytic Metastases and Other Bone Loss Actions by Osteoclasts. Pathology & Oncology Research, 18(4), 743-747.

Kotake, S., Udagawa, N., Takahashi, N., Matsuzaki, K., Itoh, K., Ishiyama, S., ...& Suda, T. (1999). IL-17 in synovial fluids from patients with rheumatoid arthritis is a potent stimulator of osteoclastogenesis. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 103(9), 1345-1352.

Kovács, L., & Su, Y. (2014). The Critical Role of Calpain in Cell Proliferations. J Biomol Res Ther, 3(112), 2.

Krishnamurthy, V. M., Kaufman, G. K., Urbach, A. R., Gitlin, I., Gudiksen, K. L., Weibel, D. B., & Whitesides, G. M. (2008). Carbonic anhydrase as a model for biophysical and physicalorganic studies of proteins and protein-ligand binding. Chemical reviews, 108(3), 946-1051.

Kubota, T., Hoshino, M., Aoki, K., Ohya, K., Komano, Y., Nanki, T., ...& Umezawa, K. (2007). NF-kappaB inhibitor dehydroxymethylepoxyquinomicin suppresses osteoclastogenesis and expression of NFATc1 in mouse arthritis without affecting expression of RANKL, osteoprotegerin or macrophage colony-stimulating factor. Arthritis Res Ther, 9(5), R97.

Kubota, T., Hoshino, M., Aoki, K., Ohya, K., Komano, Y., Nanki, T., ...& Umezawa, K. (2007). NF-kappaB inhibitor dehydroxymethylepoxyquinomicin suppresses osteoclastogenesis and expression of NFATc1 in mouse arthritis without affecting expression of RANKL, osteoprotegerin or macrophage colony-stimulating factor. Arthritis Res Ther, 9(5), R97.

Kuo, C. F., Luo, S. F., See, L. C., Chou, I. J., Chang, H. C., & Yu, K. H. (2013). Rheumatoid arthritis prevalence, incidence, and mortality rates: a nationwide population study in Taiwan. Rheumatology international, 33(2), 355-360.

Kurien, B. T., & Scofield, R. H. (2008). Autoimmunity and oxidatively modified autoantigens. Autoimmunity reviews, 7(7), 567-573.

Kvien, T. K., Uhlig, T., ØDEGÅRD, S., & Heiberg, M. S. (2006). Epidemiological Aspects of Rheumatoid Arthritis. Annals of the New York academy of Sciences, 1069(1), 212-222.

Kwok, S. K., Cho, M. L., Park, M. K., Oh, H. J., Park, J. S., Her, Y. M., & Park, S. H. (2012). Interleukin-21 promotes osteoclastogenesis in humans with rheumatoid arthritis and in mice with collagen-induced arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 64(3), 740-751.

Lacey, D. L., Tan, H. L., Lu, J., Kaufman, S., Van, G., Qiu, W., ...& Polverino, A. J. (2000). Osteoprotegerin Ligand Modulates Murine Osteoclast Survival in Vitro and in Vivo . The American journal of pathology, 157(2), 435-448.

Lecaille, F., Brömme, D., & Lalmanach, G. (2008). Biochemical properties and regulation of cathepsin K activity. Biochimie, 90(2), 208-226.

Lee, F. Y. I., Kim, D. W., Karmin, J. A., Hong, D., Chang, S. S., Fujisawa, M., ... & Lee, H. J. (2005). μ-Calpain regulates receptor activator of NF-κB ligand (RANKL)-supported osteoclastogenesis via NF-κB activation in RAW 264.7 cells. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 280(33), 29929-29936.

Lee, J. H., Jin, H., Shim, H. E., Kim, H. N., Ha, H., & Lee, Z. H. (2010). Epigallocatechin-3gallate inhibits osteoclastogenesis by down-regulating c-Fos expression and suppressing the nuclear factor- $\kappa$ B signal. Molecular pharmacology, 77(1), 17-25. Lee, N. K., Choi, Y. G., Baik, J. Y., Han, S. Y., Jeong, D. W., Bae, Y. S., ... & Lee, S. Y. (2005). A crucial role for reactive oxygen species in RANKL-induced osteoclast differentiation. Blood, 106(3), 852-859.

Li, C., Yang, Z., Li, Z., Ma, Y., Zhang, L., Zheng, C., ...& Liu, M. (2011). Maslinic acid suppresses osteoclastogenesis and prevents ovariectomy-induced bone loss by regulating RANKL-mediated NF-KB and MAPK signaling pathways. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research, 26(3), 644-656.

Li, Y. J., Kukita, A., Watanabe, T., Takano, T., Qu, P., Sanematsu, K., ...& Kukita, T. (2012). Nordihydroguaiaretic acid inhibition of NFATc1 suppresses osteoclastogenesis and arthritis bone destruction in rats. Laboratory Investigation, 92(12), 1777-1787.

Li, Y. P., Chen, W., & Stashenko, P. (1996). Molecular cloning and characterization of a putative novel human osteoclast-specific 116-kDa vacuolar proton pump subunit. Biochemical and biophysical research communications, 218(3), 813-821.

Lindskog, S., & Silverman, D. N. (2000). The catalytic mechanism of mammalian carbonic anhydrases. In The Carbonic Anhydrases (pp. 175-195). Birkhäuser Basel.

Lindstrom, T. M., & Robinson, W. H. (2010). A multitude of kinases—Which are the best targets in treating rheumatoid arthritis?. Rheumatic Disease Clinics of North America, 36(2), 367-383.

Linn-Rasker, S. P., van der Helm-van Mil, A. H., Van Gaalen, F. A., Kloppenburg, M., de Vries, R. R. P., le Cessie, S., ... & Huizinga, T. W. (2006). Smoking is a risk factor for anti-CCP antibodies only in rheumatoid arthritis patients who carry HLA-DRB1 shared epitope alleles. Annals of the rheumatic diseases, 65(3), 366-371.

Liu, Y., Aryee, M. J., Padyukov, L., Fallin, M. D., Hesselberg, E., Runarsson, A., & Feinberg, A.P. (2013). Epigenome-wide association data implicate DNA methylation as an intermediary of genetic risk in rheumatoid arthritis. Nature biotechnology, 31(2), 142-147.

Lowin, T., & Straub, R. H. (2011). Integrins and their ligands in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Res Ther, 13(5), 244.

Luckman, S. P., Hughes, D. E., Coxon, F. P., Russell, R. G. G., & Rogers, M. J. (1998). Nitrogen-containing bisphosphonates inhibit the mevalonate pathway and prevent post-translational prenylation of GTP-binding proteins, including Ras. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research, 13(4), 581-589.

MacGregor AJ, Snieder H, Rigby AS, Koskenvuo M, Kaprio J, Aho K et al (2000) Characterizing the quantitative genetic contribution to rheumatoid arthritis using data from twins. Arthritis Rheum 43(1):30–37

Magari, K., Miyata, S., Ohkubo, Y., Mutoh, S., & Goto, T. (2003). Calcineurin inhibitors exert rapid reduction of inflammatory pain in rat adjuvant-induced arthritis. British journal of pharmacology, 139(5), 927-934.

Mahdi, H., Fisher, B. A., Källberg, H., Plant, D., Malmström, V., Rönnelid, J., ...& Lundberg, K. (2009). Specific interaction between genotype, smoking and autoimmunity to citrullinated  $\alpha$ -enolase in the etiology of rheumatoid arthritis.Nature genetics, 41(12), 1319-1324.

Mao, D., Epple, H., Uthgenannt, B., Novack, D. V., & Faccio, R. (2006). PLC $\gamma$ 2 regulates osteoclastogenesis via its interaction with ITAM proteins and GAB2. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 116(11), 2869-2879.

140

Marinissen, M. J., Chiariello, M., & Gutkind, J. S. (2001). Regulation of gene expression by the small GTPase Rho through the ERK6 (p38γ) MAP kinase pathway. Genes & development, 15(5), 535-553.

Marzia, M., Chiusaroli, R., Neff, L., Kim, N. Y., Chishti, A. H., Baron, R., & Horne, W. C. (2006). Calpain is required for normal osteoclast function and is down-regulated by calcitonin. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 281(14), 9745-9754.

Matsumoto, M., Kogawa, M., Wada, S., Takayanagi, H., Tsujimoto, M., Katayama, S., ...& Nogi, Y. (2004). Essential role of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase in cathepsin K gene expression during osteoclastogenesis through association of NFATc1 and PU. 1. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 279(44), 45969-45979.

Matsuo, K., Galson, D. L., Zhao, C., Peng, L., Laplace, C., Wang, K. Z., ...& Wagner, E. F. (2004). Nuclear factor of activated T-cells (NFAT) rescues osteoclastogenesis in precursors lacking c-Fos. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 279(25), 26475-26480.

McGovern, J., Notley, C. A., Nguyen, D., Mauri, C., Isenberg, D. A., & Ehrenstein, M. R. (2012). Anti-TNF antibody therapy induces IL-17 suppressing regulatory T cells in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis research & therapy, 14(Suppl 1), O42.

McGovern, J., Notley, C. A., Nguyen, D., Mauri, C., Isenberg, D. A., & Ehrenstein, M. R. (2012). Anti-TNF antibody therapy induces IL-17 suppressing regulatory T cells in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis research & therapy, 14(Suppl 1), O42.

McInnes, I. B., & Schett, G. (2007). Cytokines in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Nature Reviews Immunology, 7(6), 429-442. McInnes, I. B., & Schett, G. (2011). The pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis.New England Journal of Medicine, 365(23), 2205-2219.

Ménard, H. A., & El-Amine, M. (1996). The calpain-calpastatin system in rheumatoid arthritis. Immunology today, 17(12), 545-547.

Michou, L., Teixeira, V. H., Pierlot, C., Lasbleiz, S., Bardin, T., Dieudé, P., & Petit-Teixeira, E. (2008). Associations between genetic factors, tobacco smoking and autoantibodies in familial and sporadic rheumatoid arthritis. Annals of the rheumatic diseases, 67(4), 466-470.

Mikuls, T. R., Payne, J. B., Reinhardt, R. A., Thiele, G. M., Maziarz, E., Cannella, A. C., ... & O'Dell, J. R. (2009). Antibody responses to Porphyromonas gingivalis (P. gingivalis) in subjects with rheumatoid arthritis and periodontitis. International immunopharmacology, 9(1), 38-42.

Mirshafiey, A., & Mohsenzadegan, M. (2008). The role of reactive oxygen species in immunopathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Iran J Allergy Asthma Immunol, 7(4), 195-202.

Miyazaki, H., Morishita, J., Ueki, M., Nishina, K., Shiozawa, S., & Maekawa, N. (2012). The effects of a selective inhibitor of c-Fos/activator protein-1 on endotoxin-induced acute kidney injury in mice. BMC nephrology, 13(1), 153.

Miyazaki, H., Morishita, J., Ueki, M., Nishina, K., Shiozawa, S., & Maekawa, N. (2012). The effects of a selective inhibitor of c-Fos/activator protein-1 on endotoxin-induced acute kidney injury in mice. BMC nephrology, 13(1), 153.

Mócsai, A., Abram, C. L., Jakus, Z., Hu, Y., Lanier, L. L., & Lowell, C. A. (2006). Integrin signaling in neutrophils and macrophages uses adaptors containing immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs. Nature immunology, 7(12), 1326-1333.

Mohler, K. M., Torrance, D. S., Smith, C. A., Goodwin, R. G., Stremler, K. E., Fung, V. P., ... & Widmer, M. B. (1993). Soluble tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptors are effective therapeutic agents in lethal endotoxemia and function simultaneously as both TNF carriers and TNF antagonists. The Journal of Immunology, 151(3), 1548-1561.

Moreland, L. W., Alten, R., Van Den Bosch, F., Appelboom, T., Leon, M., Emery, P., ...& Becker, J. C. (2002). Costimulatory blockade in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a pilot, dose-finding, double-blind, placebo-controlled clinical trial evaluating CTLA-4Ig and LEA29Y eighty-five days after the first infusion. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 46(6), 1470-1479.

Moscat, J., Rennert, P., & Diaz-Meco, M. T. (2006). PKCζ at the crossroad of NF-κB and Jak1/Stat6 signaling pathways. Cell Death & Differentiation, 13(5), 702-711.

Novack, D. V., Yin, L., Hagen-Stapleton, A., Schreiber, R. D., Goeddel, D. V., Ross, F. P., & Teitelbaum, S. L. (2003). The IκB function of NF-κB2 p100 controls stimulated osteoclastogenesis. The Journal of experimental medicine, 198(5), 771-781.

O'Gradaigh, D., & Compston, J. E. (2004). T-cell involvement in osteoclast biology: implications for rheumatoid bone erosion. Rheumatology, 43(2), 122-130.

Ono, Y., & Sorimachi, H. (2012). Calpains—An elaborate proteolytic system. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Proteins and Proteomics, 1824(1), 224-236.

Otsa, K., Tammaru, M., Vorobjov, S., Esko, M., Pärsik, E., & Lang, K. (2013). The prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis in Estonia: an estimate based on rheumatology patients' database. Rheumatology international, 33(4), 955-958.

Padilla, F., Puts, R., Vico, L., & Raum, K. (2014). Stimulation of bone repair with ultrasound: A review of the possible mechanic effects. Ultrasonics, 54(5), 1125-1145.

Panati, K., Pal, S., Rao, K. V., & Reddy, V. D. (2012). Association of single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) of PADI4 gene with rheumatoid arthritis (RA) in Indian population. Genes & genetic systems, 87(3).

Park, J. S., Kwok, S. K., Lim, M., Oh, H. J., Kim, E. K., Jhun, J. Y., & Cho, M. L. (2013). TWEAK promotes osteoclastogenesis in rheumatoid arthritis. The American journal of pathology, 183(3), 857-867.

Pauley, K. M., Satoh, M., Chan, A. L., Bubb, M. R., Reeves, W. H., & Chan, E. K. (2008). Upregulated miR-146a expression in peripheral blood mononuclear cells from rheumatoid arthritis patients. Arthritis research & therapy, 10(4), R101.

Pedersen, M., Jacobsen, S., Klarlund, M., Pedersen, B. V., Wiik, A., Wohlfahrt, J., & Frisch, M. (2006). Environmental risk factors differ between rheumatoid arthritis with and without autoantibodies against cyclic citrullinated peptides. Arthritis research & therapy, 8(4), R133.

Poblenz, A. T., Jacoby, J. J., Singh, S., & Darnay, B. G. (2007). Inhibition of RANKL-mediated osteoclast differentiation by selective TRAF6 decoy peptides. Biochemical and biophysical research communications, 359(3), 510-515.

Polek, T. C., Talpaz, M., Darnay, B. G., & Spivak-Kroizman, T. (2003). TWEAK Mediates Signal Transduction and Differentiation of RAW264. 7 Cells in the Absence of Fn14/TweakR EVIDENCE FOR A SECOND TWEAK RECEPTOR. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 278(34), 32317-32323. Ranger, A. M., Grusby, M. J., Hodge, M. R., Gravallese, E. M., de La Brousse, F. C., Hoey, T., ... & Glimcher, L. H. (1998). The transcription factor NF-ATc is essential for cardiac valve formation. Nature, 392(6672), 186-190.

Ranger, A. M., Grusby, M. J., Hodge, M. R., Gravallese, E. M., de La Brousse, F. C., Hoey, T., ... & Glimcher, L. H. (1998). The transcription factor NF-ATc is essential for cardiac valve formation. Nature, 392(6672), 186-190.

Rothwarf, D. M., & Karin, M. (1999). The NF-{kappa} B activation pathway: a paradigm in information transfer from membrane to nucleus. Science Signaling, 1999(5), re1.

Sasaki, H., Yamamoto, H., Tominaga, K., Masuda, K., Kawai, T., Teshima-Kondo, S., & Rokutan, K. (2009). NADPH oxidase-derived reactive oxygen species are es-sential for differentiation of a mouse macrophage cell line (RAW264. 7) into osteoclasts. The Journal of Medical Investigation, 56.

Sato, K., Suematsu, A., Nakashima, T., Takemoto-Kimura, S., Aoki, K., Morishita, Y., ...& Takayanagi, H. (2006). Regulation of osteoclast differentiation and function by the CaMK-CREB pathway. Nature medicine, 12(12), 1410-1416.

Schellekens, G. A., De Jong, B. A., Van den Hoogen, F. H., Van de Putte, L. B., & van Venrooij,W. J. (1998). Citrulline is an essential constituent of antigenic determinants recognized by rheumatoid arthritis-specific autoantibodies. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 101(1), 273.

Schett, G. (2007). Cells of the synovium in rheumatoid arthritis. Osteoclasts. Arthritis research & therapy, 9(1), 203.

Schett, G., Tohidast-Akrad, M., Smolen, J. S., Schmid, B. J., Steiner, C. W., Bitzan, P., ...& Steiner, G. (2000). Activation, differential localization, and regulation of the stress-activated protein kinases, extracellular signal–regulated kinase, c-Jun N-terminal kinase, and p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase, in synovial tissue and cells in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 43(11), 2501-2512.

Scott, P. A., Kingsley, G. H., Smith, C. M., Choy, E. H., & Scott, D. L. (2007). Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and myocardial infarctions: comparative systematic review of evidence from observational studies and randomised controlled trials. Annals of the rheumatic diseases, 66(10), 1296-1304.

Sebbag, M., Simon, M., Vincent, C., Masson-Bessiere, C., Girbal, E., Durieux, J. J., & Serre, G. (1995). The antiperinuclear factor and the so-called antikeratin antibodies are the same rheumatoid arthritis-specific autoantibodies. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 95(6), 2672.

Sfikakis, P. P. (2010). The first decade of biologic TNF antagonists in clinical practice: lessons learned, unresolved issues and future directions.

Shigeyama, Y., Pap, T., Kunzler, P., Simmen, B. R., Gay, R. E., & Gay, S. (2000). Expression of osteoclast differentiation factor in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 43(11), 2523-2530.

Shinohara, M., Koga, T., Okamoto, K., Sakaguchi, S., Arai, K., Yasuda, H., ...& Takayanagi, H. (2008). Tyrosine kinases Btk and Tec regulate osteoclast differentiation by linking RANK and ITAM signals. Cell, 132(5), 794-806.

Shiozawa, S., Shimizu, K., Tanaka, K., & Hino, K. (1997). Studies on the contribution of cfos/AP-1 to arthritic joint destruction. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 99(6), 1210. Silverman, D. N., & Lindskog, S. (1988). The catalytic mechanism of carbonic anhydrase: implications of a rate-limiting protolysis of water. Accounts of Chemical Research, 21(1), 30-36.

Simon, M., Girbal, E., Sebbag, M., Gomes-Daudrix, V., Vincent, C., Salama, G., & Serre, G. (1993). The cytokeratin filament-aggregating protein filaggrin is the target of the so-called" antikeratin antibodies," autoantibodies specific for rheumatoid arthritis. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 92(3), 1387.

Sitara, D., & Aliprantis, A. O. (2010). Transcriptional regulation of bone and joint remodeling by NFAT. Immunological reviews, 233(1), 286-300.

Sitara, D., & Aliprantis, A. O. (2010). Transcriptional regulation of bone and joint remodeling by NFAT. Immunological reviews, 233(1), 286-300.

Slimani, S., & Ladjouze-Rezig, A. (2014). Prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis in an urban population of Algeria: a prospective study. Rheumatology, ket446.

Solberg, L. B., Brorson, S. H., Stordalen, G. A., Bækkevold, E. S., Andersson, G., & Reinholt, F.P. (2014). Increased Tartrate-Resistant Acid Phosphatase Expression in Osteoblasts and Osteocytes in Experimental Osteoporosis in Rats. Calcified tissue international, 1-12.

Soysa, N. S., Alles, N., Aoki, K., & Ohya, K. (2012). Osteoclast formation and differentiation: An overview. Journal of medical and dental sciences, 59(3), 65-74.

Soysa, N. S., Alles, N., Shimokawa, H., Jimi, E., Aoki, K., & Ohya, K. (2009). Inhibition of the classical NF-κB pathway prevents osteoclast bone-resorbing activity. Journal of bone and mineral metabolism, 27(2), 131-139.

Soysa, N. S., Alles, N., Shimokawa, H., Jimi, E., Aoki, K., & Ohya, K. (2009). Inhibition of the classical NF-κB pathway prevents osteoclast bone-resorbing activity. Journal of bone and mineral metabolism, 27(2), 131-139.

Stoch, S. A., Zajic, S., Stone, J. A., Miller, D. L., Bortel, L., Lasseter, K. C., ...& Wagner, J. A. (2013). Odanacatib, a selective cathepsin K inhibitor to treat osteoporosis: Safety, tolerability, pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics–Results from single oral dose studies in healthy volunteers. British journal of clinical pharmacology, 75(5), 1240-1254.

Sukkar, S. G., & Rossi, E. (2004). Oxidative stress and nutritional prevention in autoimmune rheumatic diseases. Autoimmunity reviews, 3(3), 199-206.

Supuran, C. T. (2008). Carbonic anhydrases-an overview. Current pharmaceutical design, 14(7), 603-614.

Supuran, C. T. (2010). Carbonic anhydrase inhibitors. Bioorganic & medicinal chemistry letters, 20(12), 3467-3474.

Supuran, C. T. (2011). Carbonic anhydrase inhibitors and activators for novel therapeutic applications. Future medicinal chemistry, 3(9), 1165-1180.

Supuran, C. T. (2012). Structure-based drug discovery of carbonic anhydrase inhibitors. Journal of enzyme inhibition and medicinal chemistry, 27(6), 759-772.

Svendsen, A. J., Kyvik, K. O., Houen, G., Junker, P., Christensen, K., Christiansen, L., & Hjelmborg, J. V. (2013). On the origin of rheumatoid arthritis: the impact of environment and genes—a population based twin study. PloS one, 8(2), e57304.

Sweeney, S. E., & Firestein, G. S. (2004). Signal transduction in rheumatoid arthritis. Current opinion in rheumatology, 16(3), 231-237.

Szodoray P, Szabo Z, Kapitany A, Gyetvai A, Lakos G, Szanto S et al (2010) Anti-citrullinated protein/peptide autoantibodies in association with genetic and environmental factors as indicators of disease outcome in rheumatoid arthritis. Autoimmun Rev 9(3):140–143

Takac, I., Schröder, K., Zhang, L., Lardy, B., Anilkumar, N., Lambeth, J. D., ...& Brandes, R. P. (2011). The E-loop is involved in hydrogen peroxide formation by the NADPH oxidase Nox4. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 286(15), 13304-13313.

Takahashi, N., Maeda, K., Ishihara, A., Uehara, S., & Kobayashi, Y. (2010). Regulatory mechanism of osteoclastogenesis by RANKL and Wnt signals. Frontiers in bioscience (Landmark edition), 16, 21-30.

Takayanagi, H. (2005). Mechanistic insight into osteoclast differentiation in osteoimmunology. Journal of molecular medicine, 83(3), 170-179.

Takayanagi, H. (2009). Osteoimmunology and the effects of the immune system on bone. Nature Reviews Rheumatology, 5(12), 667-676.

Takayanagi, H., Iizuka, H., Juji, T., Nakagawa, T., Yamamoto, A., Miyazaki, T., & Tanaka, S. (2000). Involvement of receptor activator of nuclear factor κB ligand/osteoclast differentiation factor in osteoclastogenesis from synoviocytes in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 43(2), 259-269.

Takayanagi, H., Kim, S., Koga, T., Nishina, H., Isshiki, M., Yoshida, H., ...& Taniguchi, T. (2002). Induction and activation of the transcription factor NFATc1 (NFAT2) integrate RANKL signaling in terminal differentiation of osteoclasts. Developmental cell, 3(6), 889-901.

Takayanagi, H., Kim, S., Koga, T., Nishina, H., Isshiki, M., Yoshida, H., ...& Taniguchi, T. (2002). Induction and activation of the transcription factor NFATc1 (NFAT2) integrate RANKL signaling in terminal differentiation of osteoclasts. Developmental cell, 3(6), 889-901.

Takayanagi, H., Oda, H., Yamamoto, S., Kawaguchi, H., Tanaka, S., Nishikawa, T., & Koshihara, Y. (1997). A new mechanism of bone destruction in rheumatoid arthritis: synovial fibroblasts induce osteoclastogenesis. Biochemical and biophysical research communications, 240(2), 279-286.

Takekawa, M., Posas, F., & Saito, H. (1997). A human homolog of the yeast Ssk2/Ssk22 MAP kinase kinase kinases, MTK1, mediates stress-induced activation of the p38 and JNK pathways. The EMBO journal, 16(16), 4973-4982.

Takeuchi, T., Harigai, M., Tanaka, Y., Yamanaka, H., Ishiguro, N., Yamamoto, K., ...& Baker, D. (2013). Golimumab monotherapy in Japanese patients with active rheumatoid arthritis despite prior treatment with disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: results of the phase 2/3, multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled GO-MONO study through 24 weeks. Annals of the rheumatic diseases, 72(9), 1488-1495.

Taysi, S., Polat, F., Gul, M., Sari, R. A., & Bakan, E. (2002). Lipid peroxidation, some extracellular antioxidants, and antioxidant enzymes in serum of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology international, 21(5), 200-204.

Teitelbaum, S. L. (2000). Bone resorption by osteoclasts. Science, 289(5484), 1504-1508.

Teitelbaum, S. L. (2004). RANKing c-Jun in osteoclast development. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 114(4), 463-465.

Theill, L. E., Boyle, W. J., & Penninger, J. M. (2002). RANK-L and RANK: T cells, bone loss, and mammalian evolution. Annual review of immunology, 20(1), 795-823.

Tondravi, M. M., McKercher, S. R., Anderson, K., Erdmann, J. M., Quiroz, M., Maki, R., & Teitelbaum, S. L. (1997). Osteopetrosis in mice lacking haematopoietic transcription factor PU. 1.

Tsuji-Naito, K. (2008). Aldehydic components of cinnamon bark extract suppresses RANKLinduced osteoclastogenesis through NFATc1 downregulation. Bioorganic & medicinal chemistry, 16(20), 9176-9183.

Tsuji-Naito, K. (2008). Aldehydic components of cinnamon bark extract suppresses RANKLinduced osteoclastogenesis through NFATc1 downregulation. Bioorganic & medicinal chemistry, 16(20), 9176-9183.

Udagawa, N. (2003). The mechanism of osteoclast differentiation from macrophages: possible roles of T lymphocytes in osteoclastogenesis. Journal of bone and mineral metabolism, 21(6), 337-343.

Van Der Heijde, D. M., Leeuwen, M. A. V., Van Riel, P. L., Koster, A. M., Hof, M. A., Rijswijk, M. H. V., ... & Van De, B. A. (1992). Biannual radiographic assessments of hands and feet in a three-year prospective followup of patients with early rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 35(1), 26-34.

van der Helm-van Mil AH, Verpoort KN, le Cessie S, Huizinga TW, de Vries RR, Toes RE (2007) The HLA-DRB1 shared epitope alleles differ in the interaction with smoking and predisposition to antibodies to cyclic citrullinated peptide. Arthritis Rheum 56(2):425–432

van der Helm-van Mil AH, Wesoly JZ, Huizinga TW (2005) Understanding the genetic contribution to rheumatoid arthritis. Curr Opin Rheumatol 17(3):299–304

van der Helm-van Mil, A., Verpoort, K. N., le Cessie, S., Huizinga, T. W., de Vries, R. R., & Toes, R. E. (2007). The HLA–DRB1 shared epitope alleles differ in the interaction with smoking and predisposition to antibodies to cyclic citrullinated peptide. Arthritis & Rheumatism, 56(2), 425-432.

van der Woude D, Lie BA, Lundstrom E, Balsa A, Feitsma AL, Houwing-Duistermaat JJ et al (2010) Protection against anticitrullinated protein antibody-positive rheumatoid arthritis is predominantly associated with HLA-DRB1\*1301: a meta-analysis of HLADRB1 associations with anti-citrullinated protein antibody-positive and anti-citrullinated protein antibody-negative rheumatoid arthritis in four European populations. Arthritis Rheum 62(5):1236–1245

van der Woude, D., Alemayehu, W. G., Verduijn, W., de Vries, R. R., Houwing-Duistermaat, J. J., Huizinga, T. W., & Toes, R. E. (2010). Gene-environment interaction influences the reactivity of autoantibodies to citrullinated antigens in rheumatoid arthritis. Nature genetics, 42(10), 814-816.

Van Lint, P., & Libert, C. (2007). Chemokine and cytokine processing by matrix metalloproteinases and its effect on leukocyte migration and inflammation. Journal of leukocyte biology, 82(6), 1375-1381.

Vanhille, B., Richener, H., Green, J. R., & Bilbe, G. (1995). The Ubiquitous VA68 Isoform of Subunit-A of the Vacuolar H+-ATPase Is Highly Expressed in Human Osteoclasts. Biochemical and biophysical research communications, 214(3), 1108-1113.

Vignery, A. (2005). Macrophage fusion the making of osteoclasts and giant cells. The Journal of experimental medicine, 202(3), 337-340.

Wada, T., Nakashima, T., Hiroshi, N., & Penninger, J. M. (2006). RANKL–RANK signaling in osteoclastogenesis and bone disease. Trends in molecular medicine, 12(1), 17-25.

Wagner, E. F., & Eferl, R. (2005). Fos/AP-1 proteins in bone and the immune system. Immunological reviews, 208(1), 126-140.

Wagner, E. F., & Eferl, R. (2005). Fos/AP-1 proteins in bone and the immune system. Immunological reviews, 208(1), 126-140.

Walsh, M. C., Kim, G. K., Maurizio, P. L., Molnar, E. E., & Choi, Y. (2008). TRAF6 autoubiquitination-independent activation of the NFkB and MAPK pathways in response to IL-1 and RANKL. PloS one, 3(12), e4064.

Wang, Z. Q., Ovitt, C., Grigoriadis, A. E., Möhle-Steinlein, U., Rüther, U., & Wagner, E. F. (1992). Bone and haematopoietic defects in mice lacking c-fos.

Wegner, N., Lundberg, K., Kinloch, A., Fisher, B., Malmström, V., Feldmann, M., & Venables, P. J. (2010). Autoimmunity to specific citrullinated proteins gives the first clues to the etiology of rheumatoid arthritis. Immunological reviews, 233(1), 34-54.

Weitzmann, M. N., Cenci, S., Rifas, L., Brown, C., & Pacifici, R. (2000). Interleukin-7 stimulates osteoclast formation by up-regulating the T-cell production of soluble osteoclastogenic cytokines. Blood, 96(5), 1873-1878.

Wong, B. R., Rho, J., Arron, J., Robinson, E., Orlinick, J., Chao, M., ...& Choi, Y. (1997). TRANCE is a novel ligand of the tumor necrosis factor receptor family that activates c-Jun Nterminal kinase in T cells. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 272(40), 25190-25194.

Woo, L. W., Ganeshapillai, D., Thomas, M. P., Sutcliffe, O. B., Malini, B., Mahon, M. F., ... & Potter, B. V. (2011). Structure–Activity Relationship for the First-in-Class Clinical Steroid Sulfatase Inhibitor Irosustat (STX64, BN83495). ChemMedChem, 6(11), 2019-2034.

Wright, L. M., Maloney, W., Yu, X., Kindle, L., Collin-Osdoby, P., & Osdoby, P. (2005). Stromal cell-derived factor-1 binding to its chemokine receptor CXCR4 on precursor cells promotes the chemotactic recruitment, development and survival of human osteoclasts. Bone, 36(5), 840-853.

Xu, J. Y., Liu, W., & Huang, Y. G. (2011). Calpain regulates RANKL-induced osteoclastogenesis in murine RAW264. 7 cells: 9AP4-5. European Journal of Anaesthesiology (EJA), 28, 137-138.

Xu, J. Y., Liu, W., & Huang, Y. G. (2011). Calpain regulates RANKL-induced osteoclastogenesis in murine RAW264. 7 cells: 9AP4-5. European Journal of Anaesthesiology (EJA), 28, 137-138.

Xu, J. Y., Liu, W., & Huang, Y. G. Calpain Inhibitor Reduces Cancer-Induced Bone Pain Through Inhibition of Osteoclastogenesis Both in Vitro and in Vivo.

154

Yago, T., Nanke, Y., Kawamoto, M., Furuya, T., Kobashigawa, T., Kamatani, N., & Kotake, S. (2007). IL-23 induces human osteoclastogenesis via IL-17 in vitro, and anti-IL-23 antibody attenuates collagen-induced arthritis in rats. Arthritis Res Ther, 9(5), R96.

Yamada, S., Tsuruya, K., Yoshida, H., Taniguchi, M., Haruyama, N., Tanaka, S., ...& Kitazono, T. (2013). The clinical utility of serum tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase 5b in the assessment of bone resorption in patients on peritoneal dialysis. Clinical endocrinology, 78(6), 844-851.

Yamaguchi K, Shirakabe K, Shibuya H, Irie K, Oishi I and Ueno N. Identification of amember of the MAPKKK family as a potential mediator of TGF-beta signal transduction. Science. 1995;270:2008–11.

Yamasaki, T., Ariyoshi, W., Okinaga, T., Adachi, Y., Hosokawa, R., Mochizuki, S., ...& Nishihara, T. (2014). Dectin-1 Agonist, Curdlan, Regulates Osteoclastogenesis by Inhibiting Nuclear Factor of Activated T-cells Cytoplasmic 1 through Syk Kinase. Journal of Biological Chemistry, jbc-M114.

Yan, M., Dai, T., Deak, J. C., Kyriakis, J. M., Zon, L. I., Woodgett, J. R., & Templeton, D. J. (1994). Activation of stress-activated protein kinase by MEKK1 phosphorylation of its activator SEK1.

Yan, T., Riggs, B. L., Boyle, W. J., & Khosla, S. (2001). Regulation of osteoclastogenesis and RANK expression by TGF-β1. Journal of cellular biochemistry, 83(2), 320-325.

Yip, K. H. M., Zheng, M. H., Feng, H. T., Steer, J. H., Joyce, D. A., & Xu, J. (2004). Sesquiterpene Lactone Parthenolide Blocks Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Osteolysis Through the Suppression of NF-κB Activity. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research, 19(11), 1905-1916. Zlatković-Švenda, M. I., Stojanović, R. M., Šipetić-Grujičić, S. B., & Guillemin, F. (2013). Prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis in Serbia. Rheumatology international, 1-10.